

# **Walden University ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2022

# Left Behind: Intersectional Stigma Experiences of African American College Women With ADHD

Angela Lynnette Anderson-Elahi Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the African American Studies Commons, Education Commons, and the Psychology Commons

# Walden University

College of Social and Behavioral Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Angela Lynnette Anderson-Elahi

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee
Dr. Ethel Perry, Committee Chairperson, Psychology Faculty
Dr. Matthew Howren, Committee Member, Psychology Faculty

Dr. Valerie Worthington, University Reviewer, Psychology Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2021

#### Abstract

Left Behind: Intersectional Stigma Experiences of African American College Women With ADHD

by

Angela Lynnette Anderson-Elahi

MA, Walden University, 2016
BS, California State University, Hayward, 2014

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Psychology

Walden University

December 2021

#### Abstract

African American college women with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) can experience intersectional stigmas based on race, gender, and learning disability. Intersectional stigmas affect African American college women in self-esteem, social acceptance, and academic progress. The scholarly community has not published literature regarding intersectional stigma experienced by African American college women with ADHD. The purpose of this study was to explore the lived experiences of African American college women who had encountered intersectional stigma based on race, gender, and ADHD. Goffman's social stigma theory and Crenshaw's intersectional stigma theory served as the theoretical and conceptual frameworks to explore how African American college women with ADHD described their experiences of intersectional stigma. A qualitative descriptive phenomenological approach was used to develop an interview instrument to collect data from 13 participants through semi structured telephone interviews. Analysis of the interview transcripts was conducted to determine common themes. Findings indicated that ADHD symptoms, lack of college preparation, and overwhelming emotions were a concern; reluctance to reveal diagnosis to professors and fellow students for fear of stigmatization and discrimination; ADHD accommodations, coping skills, and teaching in multiple intelligences was beneficial; and early diagnosis and treatment of ADHD is essential. Results may contribute to positive social change by providing college administrators with a better understanding of African American women's needs and challenges with ADHD and providing data to help develop support and services that will assist in this population's academic success.

Left Behind: Intersectional Stigma Experiences of African American College Women With ADHD

by

Angela Anderson Elahi

MA, Walden University, 2016
BS, University of California, Hayward, 2014

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Psychology

Walden University

December 2021

# Dedication

This dissertation is dedicated, in loving memory, to my mother, Iva Lynn "Sue" Anderson, who always believed in my abilities. Although she was my inspiration to pursue my doctoral degree, she was unable to witness my accomplishment. During her terminal illness, she encouraged me to complete my degree. On her deathbed, I promised her that I would finish my doctorate. ... Promise kept, I love you, Mommy.

#### Acknowledgments

I thank my Almighty God, the source of my strength in accomplishing the promise made to my mother. I thank my loving husband, Ezelle. You have been a constant source of unwavering love and mental and emotional support throughout the challenges of this journey. I am truly thankful for having you in my life. I extend a big thank you to my daughter, Malaika, AKA "Angel Baby," who has loved me unconditionally and has never left my side. You addressing me as "Dr. Mommy" several years before starting my dissertation journey, foreshadowed my success. I thank you for being there to propel me forward and to enrich my life. Gratitude is also extended to my sister and brother-in-law, Michelle and Robert Howard, whose support and words of encouragement helped me to reach my goal. A special thanks to my father, Thomas "Paw" Bush, who has always encouraged me to "Celebrate life because life is good."

I would like to acknowledge my Dissertation Chair, Dr. Ethel Perry, for giving me encouragement and a wealth of rich feedback in helping me to achieve my dissertation goal. I would also like to acknowledge my committee member, Dr. Matthew Howren; URR, Dr. Valerie Worthington; and Program Director, Dr. Amy Sickel. They have been an incredible support team in guiding my dissertation journey.

Lastly, I would like to extend a special thank you to the participants in my study. The uncensored recount of your experiences made it possible to spotlight an underserved and pressing issue in the community. Your contribution is greatly appreciated and I hope that I captured your experiences sufficiently. May this study produce the social change that you are seeking.

# Table of Contents

Li	st of Tables	vi
Cł	napter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
	Background	3
	Problem Statement	4
	Purpose of the Study	5
	Research Question	6
	Theoretical Foundation: Social Stigma Theory	6
	Conceptual Framework: Intersectional Stigma	7
	Nature of Study	8
	Definitions	10
	Assumptions	11
	Scope and Delimitations	12
	Limitations	13
	Significance	14
	Summary	14
Cł	napter 2: Literature Review	16
	Literature Search Strategy	17
	Theoretical Foundation	18
	Conceptual Framework	20
	Literature Review Related to Key Concepts	22
	History of ADHD	22

Diagnosis of ADHD	23
Women With ADHD	25
The Impact of ADHD on Women's Lives	26
College Women and ADHD	27
African Americans and ADHD	27
African Americans in College	31
Intersection of African American College Women with ADHD	34
ADHD College Retention Rate	35
Seeking Assistance for ADHD	36
ADHD Coach	37
Review and Synthesis	37
Summary	38
Chapter 3: Research Method	40
Research Design and Rationale	40
Role of the Researcher	42
Qualitative Methodology	43
Population and Sampling Procedures	43
Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria	44
Instrumentation	44
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	45
Qualitative Data Analysis Plan	46
Issues of Trustworthiness	48

Trustworthiness	48
Ethical Procedures	50
Threats to Trustworthiness	52
Summary	52
Chapter 4: Results	53
Setting 54	
Demographics	54
Data Collection	56
Data Analysis	58
Evidence of Trustworthiness	61
Trustworthiness	61
Results 62	
Central Research Question	63
Overarching Theme: Struggled in College	64
Theme 1: Disruptive ADHD Symptoms That Affected the College	
Experience	66
Theme 2: No Preparation for What to Expect in College	69
Theme 3: Experiences of Discrimination and Stigma	72
Theme 4: Experiencing Overwhelming Feelings and Emotions	82
Theme 5: Accommodations Accessed to Assist with Academic Challenges	84
Theme 6: Strategies for Coping with the Stigma and Challenges of ADHD	
in College	88

Theme 7: Teaching in Multiple Intelligences to Improve the College	
Experience	90
Theme 8: Early Diagnosis and Support is the Key to Success	92
Discrepant Cases	95
Summary	95
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	97
Interpretation of Findings	98
Overarching Finding	98
Finding 1: Disruptive ADHD Symptoms That Affected the College	
Experience	100
Finding 2: No Preparation for What to Expect in College	101
Finding 3: Experiences of Discrimination and Stigma	103
Finding 4: Experiencing Overwhelming Feelings and Emotions	108
Finding 5: Accommodations Accessed to Assist with Academic	
Challenges	110
Finding 6: Strategies for Coping With the Stigma and Challenges of	
ADHD in College	112
Finding 7: Teaching in Multiple intelligences to Improve the College	
Experience	115
Finding 8: Early Diagnosis and Support Is the Key to Success	116
Theoretical Framework	120
Conceptual Framework	120

Theoretical and Conceptual Framework Analysis	121
Limitations of the Study	121
Recommendations for Future Research	122
Implications of Positive Social Change	123
Conclusion	124
References	126
Appendix: Interview Instrument	145

# List of Tables

Table 1. Participant Demographics	. 55
Table 2. Thematic Structure of Findings	. 60

#### Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

In the United States, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) diagnoses to be more prevalent in African American adults, at a rate of 14.54%, than in other ethnicities (Cénat et al., 2021). ADHD is a heterogeneous neurodevelopmental disorder mostly diagnosed in children, but that can persist into adulthood (Kaur et al., 2018; Leahy, 2018). The most common symptoms in ADHD are hyperactivity, inattention, and impulsivity (Leahy, 2018; Suades-González et al., 2017). ADHD can cause functional impairments in adults, leading to low self-esteem, social isolation, and academic underperformance (Cherkasova et al., 2020; Mattox & Vinson, 2018; Tinklenberg et al., 2018).

Furthermore, aspects related to intersection, such as race, low socioeconomic status, racial marginalization, racial discrimination, and racist microaggressions, could worsen the symptoms of ADHD in African American adults (Cénat et al., 2021). Intersectional stigma is a combination of multiple overlapping stigmas inflicted on an individual or group, which may negatively affect their social identity and overall quality of life (Cherkasova et al., 2020; Turan et al., 2019). Stigmas associated with being an African American, a woman, and having ADHD are often interrelated, resulting in more intricate effects than experiences of a singular stigma (Frederick & Shifrer, 2019). African American women who experience intersectional stigmas regarding race, gender, and learning disabilities, such as ADHD, are less likely to graduate from college versus those without a learning disability (Canu et al., 2020; Cénat et al., 2021). Although many

African American women will attend college, they are challenged by encountering racial stigma and stigma related to gender (Brown et al., 2017).

This study aimed to seek an understanding of the lived experiences of intersectional stigma of African American college women with ADHD. I explored the aspects of intersection in looking specifically at race and gender while seeking to understand how African American college women with ADHD described their lived experiences of intersectional stigma and the corresponding obstacles to receiving a high-quality education (Von Robertson & Chaney, 2017). The potential social implications of this study may be to provide college administrators with a better understanding of African American women's needs and challenges with ADHD and provide data to help develop support and services that will assist in this populations' academic success.

Chapter 1 covers the major sections of the background of ADHD, which summarizes the research literature related to the scope of the study topic. Also presented in is the problem statement, which gives evidence of consensus that the problem is current, relevant, and significant to the discipline. Furthermore, this chapter will build on and counter previous research findings from the last 5 years and address the meaningful gap, as well as state the purpose of the study. Moreover, Chapter 1 includes the research question, the theoretical foundation of Goffman's theory of stigma, the conceptual framework of intersectional stigma, and this study's nature, which was a descriptive phenomenological approach. Additionally, the significance, assumptions, scope, and limitations of this study and definitions of useful terms are presented in Chapter 1.

#### **Background**

Though ADHD is typically diagnosed in children, adults are usually underdiagnosed because they often develop various coping strategies to adapt to their deficiencies (Barkley et al., 2018; de Oliveira & Dias, 2017; Leahy, 2018;). Young et al. (2020) reported that women who had gone undiagnosed with ADHD as children had become the fastest-growing demographic of both types of ADHD diagnoses (i.e., compulsive/hyperactivity and inattentive), with more than half of the adult diagnosis being women. Additionally, women diagnosed with ADHD as children are more likely than men to carry childhood ADHD symptoms into adulthood (Holthe & Langvik, 2017).

African American women living with ADHD must endure the stigma of being women living with ADHD, compounded with the stigma of being African Americans who live with ADHD. The intersection of being both women and African Americans presents challenges pertaining to the experiences of living with ADHD. Crenshaw (1991) maintains that because of the stigmas that are attached to (a) being an African American, (b) being a woman, and (c) having a learning disability, being an African American woman with a learning disability is considered a triple threat.

Intersectional stigma, the merging of multiple stigmas (Turan et al., 2019), associated with being an African American woman with ADHD can lead to experiences of discrimination and marginalization (Hernández-Saca et al., 2018). The unfavorable learning environment of African American college women with ADHD can cause them to feel isolated, which may have a long-term adverse effect on their overall mental, emotional, and social well-being; this may contribute to academic failure and early

withdrawal from college (Donovan & Guillory, 2017; Hernández-Saca et al., 2018; Stergiopoulos et al., 2020; Tinklenberg et al., 2018). Previous studies have addressed stigma related to women who had been diagnosed with ADHD (e.g., Guelzow et al., 2017; Holthe & Lavick, 2017) but did not address the challenges of intersectional stigma experienced by African American college women who had been diagnosed with ADHD. This study was needed because the results may bring social change by providing college administrators with a better understanding of African American women's needs and challenges with ADHD and providing data to help develop support and services that will assist this population's academic success.

#### **Problem Statement**

African American college women with ADHD may experience intersectional stigmas, which may cause problems with social acceptance (Oexle & Corrigan, 2018), and academic progress. While all women with ADHD have experienced difficulties, African American women with ADHD experience difficulties in the social areas of fitting in, making and keeping friends, peer acceptance, self-esteem, and intrapersonal skills (Langlois, 2020). These social factors may place African American college women with ADHD at a higher risk of sexual victimization (Langlois, 2020).

Additionally, the experiences of the intersectional stigma and marginalization related to being African American college women with ADHD may contribute to academic failure and experiences of social stigmas (DuPont-Reyes et al., 2020). College students who have been diagnosed with ADHD are also more likely to experience multiple obstacles when seeking to sustain academic proficiency (Saleh et al., 2018).

Other challenges that may impact African American college women's academic success are stereotypes related to race and gender, disconnect with faculty, and hostile campus climate, as demonstrated in acts of microaggression (Primm, 2018; Von Robertson & Chaney, 2017).

The fear of being stigmatized may prevent African American college women with ADHD from seeking assistance from their university's disabled student's office (Ahmann et al., 2018). Without needed support, these individuals' symptoms of ADHD, such as cognitive processing, memory, concentration, organization, and poor social skills (Holthe & Langvik, 2017; Kaur et al., 2018), would only be exacerbated, causing a significantly lower college retention rate among African American women compared to their White counterparts who do not have ADHD (Kwon et al., 2018). The research problem under investigation is the intersectional stigma experiences encountered by African American college women who have been diagnosed with ADHD (Kaur et al., 2018; Saleh et al., 2018; Tinklenberg et al., 2018). Although studies have been conducted on men and women with ADHD, there remained a gap in the current research literature on African American college women's lived experiences of intersectional stigma (Mattox & Vinson, 2018).

# **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this qualitative descriptive phenomenological study was to explore the experiences of intersectional stigma of African American college women who were living with ADHD. Previous studies conducted on stigma related to women who had been diagnosed with ADHD (e.g., Guelzow et al., 2017; Holthe & Lavick, 2017) did not

address the challenges of intersectional stigma experienced by African American college women diagnosed with ADHD. This study explored the lived experiences of African American college women who had encountered intersectional stigma based on race, gender, and ADHD.

#### **Research Ouestion**

RQ: How do African American college women with ADHD describe their lived experiences of intersectional stigmas?

## **Theoretical Foundation: Social Stigma Theory**

Goffman's (1963) social stigma theory states that an individual's attributes, behaviors, or physical characteristics are stereotyped by the social community, resulting in the individual being negatively characterized by others. As a result of negative stereotypes, the stigmatized individual may not gain full social acceptance into their community. The major theoretical proposition for Goffman's theory of stigma consists of three categories: (a) physical traits, (b) character traits, and (c) group identity. The stigma related to physical traits may include physical deformities of the body. The stigmas related to character traits may include elements deemed socially unacceptable by the community. The socially undesirable traits that may cause social stigma may include mental illness, substance abuse, sexual orientation, criminal record, and political affiliation. The stigma related to group identity refers to an individual's race, national origin, and religious affiliation. These stigmatizing traits can disqualify individuals from the social groups in which they would have otherwise been accepted (Goffman, 1963).

The theory of social stigma has been utilized to address issues in the areas of race, gender, and mental health (Neel & Lassetter, 2019; Oexle & Corrigan, 2018; Parker, 2018; Young et al., 2019), as well as stigmas associated with substance abuse and intersection (Oexle & Corrigan, 2018; O'Shay-Wallace, 2020). The theory of social stigma provided a foundation for the qualitative approach of this study by allowing me to gain a deeper understanding of the described lived experiences of stigma as relayed by African American college women with ADHD. The social stigma theory is further discussed in Chapter 2. Goffman's theory of social stigma is also the foundation for the intersectional stigma theory.

### **Conceptual Framework: Intersectional Stigma**

The conceptual foundation for this study was grounded in Crenshaw's (1991) intersectional stigma theory. The term *intersectional* refers to the intersection of two or more traits, such as race, gender, sexuality, class, and disabilities, resulting in life experiences which are unique to those who possess the intersection of traits. This term was coined by Crenshaw (1991) to incorporate disenfranchised women of color who face stigmatization on a multitude of levels, including race and gender. Though antiracist and feminist groups bring awareness to their plight, they do not address the intersection of both race and gender (Crenshaw, 1991). Intersectional stigmas are stigmas experienced by groups or individuals who have a combination of multiple overlapping stigmas, which can negatively affect the stigmatized social identity as well as their quality of life (Stergiopoulos et al., 2020).

The intersectional stigmas directed toward African American college women with ADHD can cause challenges to successfully completing their degree program compared to those who do not have intersectional stigmas (Kwon, 2018). Though multiple stigmas affect African American women differently than other marginalized groups such as African American men or White women who are disabled, there has been minimal research published to address the intersectional stigmas experienced by African American women with learning disabilities (Hernández-Saca et al., 2018). As with social stigma theory, researchers have used intersectional stigma theory to examine the stigmas and discrimination associated with race, gender, mental health, and socioeconomic status (Harrison, 2017; Oexle & Corrigan, 2018; Opara et al., 2020). The intersectional stigma conceptual framework relates to the qualitative approach by allowing African American women with ADHD to describe their lived experiences of intersectional stigma in a college setting. Intersectional stigma is further discussed in Chapter 2.

#### **Nature of Study**

This study is qualitative, utilizing descriptive phenomenology as the research method (Giorgi, 2012). I selected the qualitative design for this study because it allowed me to explore individuals' lived experiences. Quantitative studies generally allow for hypotheses and collecting information on external data about experiences, activities, or characteristics but do not permit the kind of data collection, for example, in-depth interviews, that allows individuals to reflect on their subjective experiences (Clark & Vealé, 2018).

The descriptive phenomenological approach was selected for this study because it allowed me to gather information from individuals who shared a common anomaly experience (Englander, 2020). Giorgi's (2012) descriptive phenomenology method is derived from Husserl's descriptive phenomenological philosophy. Husserl's phenomenological method utilizes *epoché* or "bracketing" to set aside the researcher's personal biases so that the explored phenomenon may be recorded exactly as experienced and described by the participants of the study (Gutland, 2018). The interpretive phenomenological approach requires an interpretation of the participants' experiences (DuPont-Reyes et al., 2020), and therefore was not selected for this study because this study emphasized the participants' authentic experiences without interpretation.

Giorgi's (2012) descriptive phenomenology method was used to discover the meaning of the phenomenon derived from the data collected from open-ended questions of the participants. I recruited 13 African American women with ADHD from online social groups and websites and interviewed them via telephone or audio conferencing about their experiences with intersectional stigma in the college setting relating to race, gender, and ADHD, and the resources they had used to seek support. Interview transcripts, coding, and thematic analysis were used to determine common themes leading to an understanding of the lived experiences of intersectional stigma in a college setting by African American women with ADHD. Giorgi's analysis method consists of a five-step process which includes (a) examining the transcripts, (b) scientific reduction, (c) delineating psychological meaning units, (d) transferring expression into scientific

meaning, and (e) using the transformed meaning unit expression to describe the psychological structure of the experience.

#### **Definitions**

Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD): A neurodevelopmental disorder that is primarily diagnosed in children but can persist into adulthood (Leahy, 2018). The symptoms that are most common in those with ADHD are hyperactivity, inattention, and impulsivity (Leahy, 2018; Suades-González et al., 2017).

Executive functioning: The cognitive processes needed to execute objective-guided behavior, including self-monitoring of conduct, organization, and working memory (Molitor et al., 2019).

*Heterogeneous*: Involving multiple diverse factors and dimensions (Luo et al., 2019).

*Hyperkinetic disorder*: A more extreme form of ADHD, presenting symptoms that are severe, pervasive, and debilitating (Freedman & Honkasilta, 2017).

*Hypermetamorphosis*: The inability to maintain focus or to remain still for extended periods (Lanska, 2018).

*Imposter syndrome*: Self-doubt or a feeling of inadequacy, despite external success (Collins et al., 2020).

Intersectional stigma: A combination of multiple overlapping stigmas imposed on an individual or group, which may negatively affect their social identity and overall quality of life (Turan et al., 2019). Stigmatized characteristics may include race, class, gender, and various disabilities (Turan et al., 2019).

*Intersection*: Any combination of age, race, class, gender, sexuality, disability, and other factors that form overlapping discrimination and social disparities (Crenshaw, 1991).

*Intrapersonal skills*: Self-awareness and introspection; the ability to interpret one's thoughts and emotions (Rahimi & Shojaei, 2017).

*Marginalization*: A person or group being treated as second class citizens (Von Robertson & Chaney, 2017).

*Microaggression*: Daily comments, insults, actions, and unconsciously realized animosity directed toward members of marginalized groups (Von Robertson & Chaney, 2017).

Neurodevelopmental disorder: Impairment of the brain that affects memory, learning, emotional expression, social interaction, impulse control, and executive functioning (Leahy, 2018; Suades-González et al., 2017).

#### **Assumptions**

All research approaches have specific philosophical and methodological assumptions. Assumptions are factors in the study that the researcher believes to be true (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). This qualitative phenomenological study was based on basic qualitative research perspectives, including ontological, epistemological, and rhetorical assumptions. The ontology assumption is that reality is subjective and experienced differently by the participants in the study, meaning that each participant's personal experiences may be perceived differently from other participants' personal experiences and that the researcher must record and incorporate these multiple realities

(Al-Ababneh, 2020). The epistemology assumption is that as the researcher interacts with the subject of that research, the researcher may unknowingly bring assumptions into the research process (Al-Ababneh, 2020). The rhetorical assumption is that the researcher is not truth-seeking but will, instead, record the experiences as described by the participants of the study (Al-Ababneh, 2020). These assumptions may have affected how the data was approached, implied, and interpreted.

It was assumed that the African American college women with ADHD shared a similar experience relative to intersectional stigma. Another assumption is that the participants accurately and candidly recounted their lived experiences of intersectional stigmas. Additionally, it was assumed that the participants (a) had a medical diagnosis of ADHD, (b) attended college for at least one year, (c) were at least 18 years old, (d) were biological females, (e) were African American, (f) had a common experience, (g) had no ulterior motive for participation, and (h) were medically stable. These assumptions were necessary in the context of this study in order to explore the lived experiences of intersectional stigma as described by African American college women with ADHD, while maintaining the participants' privacy and confidentiality.

# **Scope and Delimitations**

The specific aspects of the research problem addressed in this study were African American women with ADHD who attended college and their experiences of intersectional stigma. This focus was chosen because there had been a lack of research on African American women with ADHD who attended college and their experiences of intersectional stigma. The scope and delimitations are boundaries of a study (Qiu &

Gullett, 2017). The participants in this study included African American women with ADHD who were at least 18 years old and had attended at least one year of college. This study did not include individuals of races other than African Americans, children, men, or those who did not have ADHD. Critical race theory was not selected as the research framework of this study because it focused primarily on race (Annamma et al., 2017). Critical race theory does not address the intersectional stigmas experienced by African American college women with ADHD. This research will not be transferable to other races, genders, minors, or those with other learning disabilities.

#### Limitations

The limitations are factors that may impact the outcome of the study (Almeida et al., 2017). The primary limitations of this study were related to the delimitations that participants were African American women who had ADHD and attended at least one year of college. Consequently, this study is not generalizable to those of other races, males, minors, those who had not attended college, or those who did not have ADHD. Other limitations were related to this study's method, the descriptive phenomenological approach, which focuses on a small number of participants and the lived experience of a specific population. The sample size of this study was therefore small and specific to the population of African American college women with ADHD, which could cause an issue with transferability.

Because I am a middle school teacher of special education children with ADHD and other learning disabilities, biases in the research could have influenced the study's outcome. The measures that were implemented to mitigate potential biases included using

a reflective journal to record my thoughts and feelings digitally. The committee chair reviewed the journal to address any issues that could have influenced the study.

#### **Significance**

This study filled a gap in the research literature by focusing on the intersectional stigma experiences of African American college women with ADHD in the context of intersectional stigma. This study was relevant because there has been minimal qualitative research conducted that detailed the intersectional stigma experiences faced by African American college women with ADHD (Guelzow et al., 2017). Furthermore, Srivastava et al. (2017) maintained that informing teachers and the public about ADHD may help lessen the burden of stigma endured by individuals diagnosed with ADHD and increase their social and academic success. This study's findings may lead to positive social change by providing college administrators with a better understanding of African American women's needs and challenges with ADHD and providing data to help develop support and services that will assist this population's academic success.

### **Summary**

African American women with ADHD who attend college may be more likely to encounter intersectional stigmas that are not experienced by other marginalized groups such as African American men or White women who are disabled (Hernández-Saca et al., 2018). As a result, African American women with ADHD who attend college may experience microaggressions, marginalization, and social isolation linked to the intersection of their race, gender, and disability (Crenshaw, 1991). The majority of ADHD literature had limited studies on African American women. Fewer publications

were found on African American college women's microaggression experiences, marginalization, and social isolation related to intersectional stigma and its impact on successful college completion (Mattox & Vinson, 2018). Consequently, there was a need to explore the experiences of intersectional stigma of African American college women with ADHD. Chapter 2 details a comprehensive overview of African American college women with ADHD, and Chapter 3 presents the framework for the methodology and interview instrument used in the study. Chapter 4 reveals the final results of the study. Chapter 5 discusses the implications of the study's findings.

#### Chapter 2: Literature Review

African American college women with ADHD may experience intersectional stigmas, which can cause problems with social acceptance (Oexle & Corrigan, 2018) and academic advancement. The encounters of intersectional stigma related to women living with ADHD, notwithstanding the marginalization of being African American, can contribute to academic decline and social branding (DuPont-Reyes et al., 2020; Tinklenberg et al., 2018). Additionally, undergrads with ADHD will, in general, experience numerous obstacles in the attempt to maintain academic aptitude (Kwon et al., 2018; Saleh et al., 2018). Moreover, stigma threats may unfavorably influence the assessment result of those living with ADHD (Foy, 2018). Furthermore, women with ADHD encounter cognitive processing challenges in memory, focus, and organization (Holthe & Langvik, 2017; Kaur et al., 2018). Thus, students with ADHD will, in general, have a higher dropout rate than those who do not have ADHD (Caun et al., 2020; Kwon et al., 2018; Tinklenberg et al., 2018).

Goffman (1963) explained that the stigmas linked with the diagnosis of disorders such as ADHD might cause the persons afflicted with these disorders to act in the manners in which they were stigmatized. These demonstrations of conforming to stereotypes may contribute to an absence of social identity and negative self-confidence in individuals afflicted (Goffman, 1963). Tending to the issue of stigma is particularly crucial to women because the symptoms of ADHD in women may be displayed as depression, anxiety, drug and alcohol abuse, and marital and social issues (Holthe & Langvik, 2017).

Previous studies have shown an absence of research on African American college women's experiences with ADHD (e.g., Guelzow et al., 2017; Holthe & Lavick, 2017). Therefore, this qualitative phenomenological study explored African American college women's lived experiences of intersectional stigma based on race, gender, and ADHD. The results of this study may give college administrators a better understanding of the needs of this population.

This chapter includes the strategy for searching for literature on this topic, a review of the literature related to the theoretical framework, the history of ADHD, and ADHD diagnosis, as well as a review of the literature on experiences of African Americans with ADHD, women with ADHD, and African American women with ADHD. This chapter will also outline the college retention rate of those with ADHD and the resources available to assist college students with ADHD.

## **Literature Search Strategy**

The psychology databases I used to gather literature to review were PsycArticles, Psychiatry Online, Psychology Experiments Online, Psychotherapy.net, PsycINFO, SAGE Journals, SocINDEX, Project Muse, JAMA Psychiatry, and ProQuest Central. The education databases used to gather literature to review were Education Source, ERIC, Science Direct, and the Oxford Educational Bibliographies. Other databases that were used to gather literature were Google Scholar, Thoreau, A.D.D. Resource Center (ADDRC), and Children and Adults with Attention-Deficit/Hyper-Activity Disorder (CHADD).

The search terms I used to search each of the databases were the following:

African Americans and ADHD, Black and ADHD, African American Women with ADHD,

Black Women with ADHD, African Americans in College, Blacks in College, African

American Women in College, Black Women in College, College Women with ADHD,

African American College Women with ADHD, Black College Women with ADHD, White

Women and Stigma in College, Asian Women and Stigma in College, Hispanic Women

and Stigma in College, Learning Disabilities, ADHD and Isolation, Social Stigma

Theory, Intersectional Stigma, Experiences of Intersectional Stigma, College Drop-out

ADHD, Assistance for ADHD, ADHD Medication, ADHD Testing, ADHD Counseling,

and ADHD Life Coach.

There was little available literature on the experiences of intersectional stigma in African American college women. Therefore, the databases were searched using search terms that accessed relevant information on the experiences of stigma in a college setting of women of other races, including Asian women, Hispanic women, White women, and Native American women.

#### **Theoretical Foundation**

The theory of social stigma (Goffman, 1963) was the foundation on which this study was grounded. Goffman's theory expressed that a person's attributes, conduct, or physical components such as physical deformities, drug addiction, race, gender, religious affiliation, are stereotyped by society. These stereotypes may cause the individual to be portrayed by others negatively. This negative portrayal may prevent the stigmatized person from receiving total social approval. Goffman separates stigma into three

classifications: the stigma of character traits, the stigma of physical attributes, and the stigma of group identity. The stigma of character traits is identified as undesirable qualities or shortcomings in a person's character, encompassing mental issues, illicit drug use, criminal record, sexual orientation, or political association. The stigma of physical attributes incorporates any physical distortion of the body. The stigma of group identity alludes to a person's group association, such as race, national origin, or religious association. These stigmatizing traits are disqualifiers, causing rejection either partially or entirely of people who might typically have been welcomed into social groups (Goffman, 1963).

The theory of social stigma had previously been utilized to address issues in the areas of race, gender, and mental health (Neel & Lassetter, 2019; Oexle & Corrigan, 2018; Parker, 2018; Young et al., 2019), as well as stigmas associated with substance abuse and intersectionality (Oexle & Corrigan, 2018; O'Shay-Wallace, 2020). Previous research also suggested that individuals with learning difficulties may start to internalize the stigma placed on them by their peers. Guarneri et al. (2019) explained that self-stigma is caused by the affected individual's knowledge that their peers see their disability in a negative light which, in turn, may cause the affected individuals also to see themselves negatively, resulting in a loss of self-esteem. Peer-imposed stigmas and low self-esteem experienced by individuals with learning disabilities are carried over into academic performance. Minev et al. (2018) concluded that there was a strong relationship between self-esteem and academic performance. University students who have high self-esteem tend to be accepted socially by their peers, resulting in higher academic performance than

students who suffer from low self-esteem caused by peer stigmatization and rejection (Minev et al., 2018).

Moreover, parents of children diagnosed with ADHD may be affected by the phenomenon known as courtesy stigma (Goffman, 1963). Courtesy stigma is linked to the fact that the affected person's family is also judged and stigmatized (Goffman, 1963). The mother of the stigmatized person receives most of the courtesy stigma backlash, mainly because she is blamed for the child not thriving (Charbonnier et al., 2019). Courtesy stigma is reinforced by the belief among some that ADHD is not a legitimate disorder (Charbonnier et al., 2019). Additionally, the afflicted person's mother may begin to display signs of affiliate stigma, which is her belief in the stigma that has been placed on her child (Charbonnier et al., 2019). As a result of affiliate stigma, the mothers become embarrassed and exhibit signs of guilt and depression (Charbonnier et al., 2019). The theory of social stigma relates to the present study by allowing African American college women with ADHD to describe their lived experiences of stigma. Goffman's theory of social stigma is the foundation on which the intersectional stigma theory is based.

## **Conceptual Framework**

In the past, many researchers have addressed different types of stigmas individually. However, intersectional refers to any combination of age, race, class, gender, and sexuality, which are factors that present social disparities in the areas of healthcare, education, and employment opportunities (Collins, 2015; DuPont-Reyes et al., 2020). Crenshaw (1991) coined the phrase intersectional stigma to incorporate

disenfranchised African American women and other women of color who faced inequalities on many different levels, including race and gender. Crenshaw stressed that feminist and antiracist campaigns were productive but did not address the combination of inequities that were experienced by women of color.

Intersectional stigma is identified as a combination of multiple overlapping stigmas experienced by an individual or group, which may negatively affect their social identity and overall quality of life (Stergiopoulos et al., 2020). Characteristics that are identified by intersectional stigma are a combination of several stigmas, including race, class, gender, and various disabilities (Frederick & Shifrer, 2019). While the intersectional stigma theory suggests that stigmas affect the experiences of African American women in every part of their lives (Crenshaw, 1991), Turan et al. (2019) explained that multiple stigmas might have long-term adverse effects on the social wellbeing, as well as the mental and emotional health (Hernández-Saca et al., 2018) of the one being stigmatized. Notwithstanding the revelation that stigmas affect African American women differently than they affect members of other stigmatized groups, such as African American men or White women who are disabled, there has been minimal research conducted in the areas of intersectional stigma encountered by African American women with learning disabilities and their experiences of marginalization and discrimination (Hernández-Saca et al., 2018).

Previous research had used the intersectional theory to examine the stigmas and discrimination that were associated with race, gender, mental health, and socioeconomic status (Harrison, 2017; Oexle & Corrigan, 2018; Opara et al., 2020). However, there was

a need to understand the intersectional stigma experienced by African American college women with ADHD (Hernández-Saca et al., 2018). The following sections will further explore how intersectional stigma theory is applied to African American college women with ADHD.

#### **Literature Review Related to Key Concepts**

#### **History of ADHD**

Throughout history, the condition now commonly known as ADHD has been referred to by many different names, including hyperkinetic disorder (Banaschewski et al., 2015), hypermetamorphosis (Martinez-Badía, & Martinez-Raga, 2015), unstable nervous system, sanguine personality temperament (Parra & Argibay, 2016), partial moral dementia, minimum brain damage, a malady of attention, and mental instability (Harding, 2017). However, the most recent reference to ADHD was listed in the *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (5th edition; *DSM-5*) as a disorder of high impulsivity, hyperactivity, or inattention (American Psychological Association [APA], 2013).

The first reference to ADHD has been attributed to the father of medicine, Hippocrates (460-375 B.C.), who claimed that he had observed some patients who could not hold their focus for long on a subject and who reacted quickly toward things around them (CHADD, 2018). Hippocrates theorized that the disorder was caused by diet and prescribed a strict diet of fish and plenty of exercise as treatment (CHADD, 2018).

After Hippocrates, little information was mentioned about the disorder until the late 1700s when Alexander Crichton, a Scottish physician, published his observation of

an inattentive form of ADHD (Crichton, 1798). Crichton stated that those who had this condition tended to have difficulty focusing on a single task for an extended time (CHADD, 2018). In the early 1900s, British pediatrician Sir George Sill (1868-1941) conducted the first study of this hyperkinetic behavior and concluded that the disorder was the result of an organic brain injury (Albrecht et al., 2015). Sill observed that these children had a difficult time controlling their emotions and that more boys displayed these symptoms than girls (CHADD, 2018). Nevertheless, it was not until the year 2000 that the APA published the *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (*DSM-IV-TR*), labeling the three different types of ADHD as Predominantly Inattentive Type, Predominantly Hyperactive-Impulsive Type, and ADHD Combined Type (Iannelli, 2019).

# **Diagnosis of ADHD**

The *DSM-5* published 18 common symptoms of ADHD, nine representing the inattentive type and nine representing the hyperactivity/impulsive type, that must persist for at least 6-months before a diagnosis is given (APA, 2013; Leahy, 2018; Suades-González et al., 2017). The criteria for diagnosing inattentive ADHD include the following nine symptoms: (a) Often forgets daily responsibilities such as doing chores, paying bills, or keeping scheduled appointments; (b) distracted easily from tasks; (c) daydream when being spoken to; (d) does not pay close attention to details of a task which contributes to them making needless mistakes at school or work; (e) disorganization causes missed deadlines; (f) may start a task but neglect to complete it, resulting in incomplete schoolwork or work project; (g) trouble maintaining focus on

activities such as lectures or meetings; (h) avoids participating in tasks that require focus for long periods; (i) often misplaces items that are needed to perform daily tasks, such as keys, glasses, and textbooks (APA, 2013).

The criteria that are associated with hyperactivity and impulsivity types of ADHD include the following nine symptoms: (a) Fidgets with hands or feet; (b) difficulty sitting still; (c) runs around and climbs on objects at inappropriate times; (d) unable to play or participate in activities quietly; (e) constantly in motion; (f) talks excessively; (g) interrupt others while they are speaking; (h) difficulty in waiting in line; (i) cannot wait to speak, blurts out answers (APA, 2013). Though children are required to present at least six of the nine symptoms of either type of ADHD, adults tested for the disorder are only required to present five symptoms in two or more settings to be diagnosed with ADHD (Leahy, 2018; Martel et al., 2017). The severity of the disorder is demonstrated by how many symptoms are present for at least 6-months; however, other tests are given to rule out other disorders with similar symptoms as well as to identify disorders that may have comorbidities to ADHD such as depression, anxiety, and other types of learning disabilities (Barkley et al., 2018; Leahy, 2018; Oehrlein et al., 2018). Adults are typically underdiagnosed with ADHD because they usually develop various coping strategies to adapt to their deficiencies (Cherkasova et al., 2020). Additionally, individuals with the hyperactivity/impulsive type of ADHD are more likely to perform poorly on the response inhibition (RI) task than those who do not have ADHD. RI is the ability to control one's impulse to react to stimuli while managing to maintain focus on the task presented (Meza et al., 2016).

### **Women With ADHD**

The symptoms of ADHD are presented differently in women than in men. Whereas males with ADHD are more likely to display symptoms of impulsivity and hyperactivity, females are more likely to exhibit inattentive symptoms of ADHD (Holthe & Langvik, 2017; Young et al., 2020), which can manifest itself in the cognitive areas of organizational skills, motivation, and executive functioning (de Oliveira & Dias, 2017; Molitor et al., 2019; Young et al., 2020). Stibbe et al. (2020) maintained that women who had been diagnosed with ADHD scored significantly lower on cognitive tests than their male counterparts. Because inattentive ADHD is less disruptive than the impulsive or hyperactivity types of ADHD, women were more often underdiagnosed with inattentive ADHD compared to their male counterpart's diagnoses of ADHD (Holthe & Langvik, 2017).

As a result of women being underdiagnosed with ADHD as children, de Oliveira and Dias (2017) reported that women had become the fastest-growing demographic of both hyperactive/impulsive and inattentive types of ADHD diagnoses, with more than half of the adults diagnosed being women (Young et al., 2020). The symptoms of ADHD displayed by women may become more apparent when coupled with the stressors of managing the obligations of family, career, and school (de Oliveira & Dias, 2017; Young et al., 2020). Furthermore, the stressors experienced by women who have been diagnosed with ADHD are compounded when these women are marginalized by their community for not presenting characteristics that are typically thought of as feminine qualities, such as docility and patience (Holthe & Langvik, 2017). As a result of being stigmatized and

rejected by their community, women with ADHD have a higher occurrence of depression, anxiety, eating disorders, relationship problems, and complications with employment and career advancements compared to their male counterparts (Robinson et al., 2015; Smyth et al., 2015). Though there has been research conducted to reveal differences in ADHD symptoms and diagnosis between men and women, minimum literature has been published to address specifically the impact of ADHD on the lives of women living with ADHD (Guelzow et al., 2017).

## The Impact of ADHD on Women's Lives

Women diagnosed with ADHD as children are more likely than men to carry symptoms of ADHD into adulthood (Holthe & Langvik, 2017). These ADHD symptoms may impact multiple domains of a woman's life, which can consist of her socio□ economic circumstance, physical and psychological well-being, and social acceptance (Guelzow et al., 2017; Young et al., 2020). Women with ADHD are twice as likely to fall into a lower socio-economic class than women who do not have ADHD (Guelzow et al., 2017; Holthe & Langvik, 2017). Similarly, because of untreated ADHD, women with ADHD have a higher prevalence of health and psychological problems, including drug abuse, sleep issues, depression, and anxiety, as well as a higher occurrence of suicide attempts and self-injury (Meza et al., 2016). Moreover, ADHD is related to increased problems with relationships as well as complications with social interactions in social groups (Kaur et al., 2018; Meza et al., 2016).

## **College Women and ADHD**

College women who are living with ADHD are faced with many academic challenges such as difficulties in the areas of concentration, motivation, organization, assignment completion, maintaining grades, and completing their college degree, compared to students who do not have ADHD (Saleh et al., 2018; Tinklenberg et al., 2018). Additionally, students with ADHD have experienced difficulties in the social areas of fitting in, making and keeping friends, peer acceptance, self-esteem, and intrapersonal skills (Kaur et al., 2018; Rahimi & Shojaei, 2017). These social factors may place college women with ADHD at a higher risk of sexual victimization.

Symptoms of ADHD in college women, such as deficits in social cognition and impulsiveness, may increase their vulnerability to sexual predators (Thoma et al., 2020). As a result of their compromised cognition and socialization, these women are placed at a higher risk of being sexually assaulted by their significant others, with 16.5% experiencing sexual assault compared to 10.3% of college women who do not have ADHD (Wymbs & Gidycz, 2020). Moreover, in their eagerness to make friends and avoid social isolation, college women with ADHD may not perceive the dangers of being exposed to sexual predators, leaving themselves vulnerable to sexual victimization (Scherer, 2020).

#### **African Americans and ADHD**

Though there has been limited research on African Americans and ADHD, recent data has determined that there are significant ethnic and racial disparities in ADHD diagnoses (Mattox & Vinson, 2018). There is an even distribution of ADHD across

ethnic and racial groups; however, Whites are diagnosed with ADHD two-thirds more often than their African American counterparts primarily because of many African Americans' limited access to educational referrals and medical referrals, as well as their fear of social ostracism from their community (Alvarado & Modesto-Lowe, 2017). Other variables that impact the disparities in ADHD diagnoses in the African American community include limited income, inadequate insurance resources, and fear of being labeled with multiple stigmas (Alvarado & Modesto-Lowe, 2017; Foy, 2018).

African Americans with ADHD are more likely to experience the school to prison phenomenon than Whites with ADHD (Mattox & Vinson, 2018). This disparity in school-to-prison rates is due primarily to the fact that African Americans are less likely to be treated for ADHD because of the stigma that may be placed on them (Glynn & Schaller, 2017; Mattox & Vinson, 2018; Thurston et al., 2018). The lack of treatment may cause the affected African Americans to drop out of school and encounter legal problems (Mattox & Vinson, 2018). To avoid legal peril, the African American family must get involved in the treatment process by taking the necessary medication and undergoing behavior therapy (Glynn & Schaller, 2017; Mattox & Vinson, 2018).

### **African American Parents of Children with ADHD**

African American parents tend to be less likely to allow their children to be tested for ADHD for fear that their children may be misdiagnosed, stigmatized, and unnecessarily placed in special education classes (Alvarado & Modesto-Lowe, 2017; Thurston et at., 2018). Additionally, African American children who are tested for ADHD are more likely to be over-diagnosed with Conduct Disorder (CD) than White

children with similar symptoms diagnosed with ADHD (Alvarado & Modesto-Lowe, 2017; Lawson et al., 2017). As a result, this disparity in the appropriate diagnoses in African American children as opposed to their White counterparts have reduced access to needed medication and academic support (Coker et al., 2016; Mattox & Vinson, 2018).

African American parents are apprehensive about allowing their children to be evaluated for ADHD for fear that their children may be ostracized or become victims of discrimination (Mattox & Vinson, 2018; Thurston et at., 2018). However, ADHD should be addressed early so that cognitive and learning issues do not cause long-term academic deterioration (Mattox & Vinson, 2018). The diagnosis of ADHD will allow affected children to receive Individual Education Plan's (IEP), which will give them access to needed academic support to be academically successful (Mattox & Vinson, 2018). An IEP may include additional time allotted to complete assignments and exams, a quiet location to take exams, the opportunity to use audio recording devices, computers, or notetakers to document lectures, and tutoring services to help support children with an ADHD diagnosis (Mattox & Vinson, 2018).

An IEP can also be used to adapt the curriculum to the learning style that best fit the way in which the student learns best. Sfrisi et al. (2017) demonstrated that when a student with ADHD is taught in a learning style that is best suited for them, they showed academic improvement. Furthermore, according to Najafi et al. (2017), teaching children with ADHD in the multiple intelligence or learning style they best learn can increase self-esteem and decrease behavior problems.

African American children are less likely to be placed on needed medication that may help to alleviate some of the symptoms of ADHD because they fear the stigma of addiction (Lawson et al., 2017; Mattox & Vinson, 2018). The lack of medication makes it more likely that African American children may have disciplinary problems related to their ADHD and academic failure and a higher drop-out rate than their White counterparts who receive medication (Mattox & Vinson, 2018). The African American children who do receive needed medication and behavior therapy tend to have a higher rate of treatment discontinuance than their White counterparts due to African American children not receiving follow-up and maintenance treatment due to lack of medical coverage and lack of support from the school and the community (Mattox & Vinson, 2018).

## **African American Women with ADHD**

African American women living with ADHD must endure the stigma of being women living with ADHD, compounded by the stigma of being African Americans living with ADHD (Taylor & Richards, 2019). This unique combination of being both women and African Americans presents unique challenges to the experiences of living with ADHD. Because of the stigmas that are attached to a) being an African American, b) being a woman, and c) having a learning disability, being an African American woman with a learning disability is considered a triple threat (Crenshaw, 1995). However, the intersection of being an African American woman has mostly been overlooked by placing this group in the gender category or the race category (Crenshaw, 1995). Moreover, the theories developed to address the combined challenges of being a woman of color, such

as critical race and black feminist (Crenshaw, 1995), have not included the additional factor of disability when addressing elements of intersection.

# **African Americans in College**

Obtaining a college degree has long been believed to be the path to social and financial advancement in the African American community (McCloud, 2019). Though African Americans represent approximately 15 percent of students who are enrolled in college (Snyder et al., 2018), the journey in the pursuit of higher education has been challenging for African Americans (McCloud, 2019). Although African Americans' access to college has increased, there have been disparities between Africa Americans and Whites in the areas of enrollment retention and degree completion (National Center for Education Statistics, 2018). The National Center for Educational Statistics (NCES) (2018) illustrates that the graduation rate of African American students from a four-year university was 41% compared to 63% for White graduates.

Moreover, many African Americans face the challenges associated with being first-generation college students. Fourteen percent of all first-generation college students are African American (U.S. Department of Education, 2017). Studies have shown that once they enter college, first-generation African American college students are more likely to experience isolation, exclusion, and imposter syndrome than their White counterparts who are not first-generation college students (Malott et al., 2020). First-generation African American college students often lack the preparation needed to navigate the campus culture, such as where to look for social, emotional, academic

assistance and how to deal with experiences of racism and microaggressions (Malott et al., 2020).

African American students are also faced with many other obstacles when pursuing a college degree (Campbell et al., 2019; Primm, 2018). Challenges that are encountered by African American college students include financial barriers, lack of social support, unfamiliarity with college norms, stereotypes, and lack of connection with faculty, and unwelcoming campus climate demonstrated in acts of racial discrimination (Primm, 2018). Additionally, African American students have reported encountering hostility from both students and faculty, based on gender and race, that significantly impacted their academic success and social acclimation (Cénat et al., 2021; Von Robertson & Chaney, 2017).

# **Experiences of Hostility and Isolation**

Many African American college students described their experiences on college campuses, particularly White campuses, as unwelcoming and unsupportive, often resulting in feelings of social marginalization and inadequacy (Lige et al., 2017; Von Robertson & Chaney, 2017). As a result, many African American students have reported exclusion and social isolation in sports, dramatic productions, clubs, dorms, and the dining hall (Stewart, 2018). These feelings of isolation experienced by African American students can lead to difficulties in the students acclimating to campus life (Brown et al., 2017; Primm, 2018).

Moreover, African American students have also reported that experiences of being treated as unintelligent and with low expectations by their schools' counselors, faculty, and other staff members have created barriers to their academic and social success (Cénat et al., 2020; Primm, 2018; Von Robertson & Chaney, 2017). Stereotypes and rejection of African American students by the college staff may also give them a feeling of not belonging or acceptance, further impeding the academic progress of these African American students (Lige et al., 2017; Von Robertson & Chaney, 2017). The feelings of rejection experienced by African American students can eventually lead to antisocial behavior and a higher drop-out rate amongst African American students (Primm, 2018).

To overcome feelings of isolation, stereotypes, and academic failure, Primm (2018) recommended that African American students be proactive in their college experience. African American students can overcome some of their academic and social obstacles by making appointments with their professors to understand what is expected (Kwon, 2018). It is also imperative that African American students take advantage of resources such as academic tutoring and counseling and attempt social integration by establishing relationships with their peers in culturally significant programs (Von Robertson & Chaney, 2017). While establishing ways to integrate African Americans into the college community is essential for their academic and social success, it is equally vital that the intersecting characteristics of African Americans, such as gender, also be considered.

### African American Women in College

African American women's college enrollment has been on a steady incline for the past ten years, resulting in African American women representing a majority of the African American college enrollees, eclipsing their African American male counterparts by a margin of 2:1 (Winkle-Wagner, 2015). Additionally, African American women earned 65% of the Bachelor of Arts degrees received by African American graduates (National Center for Education Statistics, 2018). However, African American college women face many challenges that may affect their self-identity and academic success (Patton et al., 2016).

Most studies that address African Americans' experiences in college either address only African American men's experience or include African American women as the same as African American men (Patton et al., 2016). However, African American women's college experiences are significantly different from those of African American men (Johnson & Reynolds, 2018; Patton et al., 2016). According to Winkle-Wagner (2015), African American college women occupy the intersection of both race and gender in marginalized groups, which can contribute to specific academic and social challenges that can affect the overall well-being.

## **Intersection of African American College Women with ADHD**

Though there has been literature published on African Americans, college women, and ADHD, there has been a limited amount of literature produced that addresses the subject of the intersection of African American college women with ADHD. Crenshaw (1991) explained that the experiences of African American women are different from those of White women; consequently, sexism may be experienced differently by African American women compared to their White counterparts.

Conversely, African American women's experiences are different from those of African

American men; accordingly, racism may be experienced differently by African American women than African American men (Crenshaw, 1991; Johnson & Reynolds, 2018).

Therefore, being an African American and a woman presents a unique set of issues that differ from those of White women or African American men (Hernández-Saca et al., 2018).

African American women are the symbolic crossing of the roads of being a woman and an African American, hence the term intersection (Crenshaw, 1991). When the road of having a learning disability, such as ADHD, intersects the preexisting intersection of being an African American woman, the interlocking oppressions of discrimination and marginalization may tarnish her college experience (Hernández-Saca et al., 2018). The hostile learning environment can cause African American college women with ADHD to feel isolated and stigmatized, which may negatively affect their overall mental, emotional, and social wellbeing (Hernández-Saca et al., 2018; Stergiopoulos et al., 2020). Canu et al. (2020) and Donovan and Guillory (2017) explained that the combination of the effects of intersectional discrimination experienced by African American college women with ADHD might contribute to the type of disconnect that can contribute to academic failure and may eventually lead to early withdrawal from college.

### **ADHD College Retention Rate**

College students who present consistent symptoms of ADHD may experience academic impairments that may lead to higher class withdrawal rates, higher academic probation occurrences, and ultimately lower retention rates than students who do not have

ADHD (Agnew-Blais et al., 2016; Ahmann et al., 2018; Saleh et al., 2018; Tinklenberg et al., 2018). Additionally, Donovan and Guillory (2017) surmised that as a result of stereotypes, marginalization, and discriminatory practices, African American women's college experiences might cause psychological stress and social isolation, which may contribute to them dropping out of school early. D'Alessio and Banerjee (2016) explained that students' self-confidence, how they handle discrimination, study skills, and their social interactions have a more significant effect on student retention rates than their grades. Therefore, to avoid dropping out of college, students who have ADHD must seek assistance in academic accommodations, academic counseling, and ADHD coaching, which can help with academic and social issues (D'Alessio & Banerjee, 2016).

# **Seeking Assistance for ADHD**

Students with ADHD often utilize support services available to them by the Disabled Student Services (DSS) of their university (Gormley et al., 2016). The types of accommodation provided to students in need of support may include preferred seating in the classroom, allowing the use of recording devices and laptop computers to record lectures, access to professor's notes, and additional time to complete assignments and exams (Ahmann et al., 2018). The university support services are vital because resilience theory affirms that academic accommodations can contribute to academic success among college students with disabilities (Ganguly & Perera, 2019; Srivastava et al., 2017).

Though these support services are made available to students with learning disabilities, many do not use the services offered or opt to seek help from sources outside of school for fear of being stigmatized (Ahmann et al., 2018; Yates et al., 2015). African

American college students with ADHD may also forgo pursuing academic accommodations for fear of being stigmatized, stereotyped, or subjected to other forms of microaggressions (D'Alessio & Banerjee, 2016). However, Gormley et al. (2016) maintained that if African American students accept the provided services and effective communication with faculty, they are more likely to have a more successful outcome than if they do not take these steps.

### ADHD Coach

To maintain retention of students with ADHD, D'Alessio, and Banerjee (2016) recommended that African American college students with ADHD utilize the services of an ADHD coach. ADHD coaching is a system of techniques designed as interventions to help assist and support students diagnosed with ADHD (Prevatt et al., 2017). These coaching interventions may include developing strategies that will help the impaired students deal with the challenges and limitations of their impairment (Gatlin et al., 2016; Prevatt et al., 2017). Some skills developed during coaching sessions are strategies that will help the student with planning, study skills, effective time management, organizational skills, completing tasks, and problem-solving (Gatlin et al., 2016; Prevatt et al., 2017).

### **Review and Synthesis**

ADHD can affect cognitive processing, organization, motivation, and executive functioning throughout the life of the individual (de Oliveira & Dias, 2017; Molitor et al., 2019; Young et al., 2020). Moreover, intersectional stigma experiences can have a profound effect on the lives of African American women with ADHD who attend college

(Renshaw, 1995; Turan et al., 2019). Microaggression experiences, marginalization, social isolation, and academic challenges of African American college women with ADHD can lead to academic failure and a lower graduation rate than those who do not experience intersectional stigma (Tinklenberg et al., 2018). This study is meaningful because it will emphasize the challenges specific to African American women with ADHD who attend college as described in their own words.

## Summary

The theory of intersectional stigma addresses the challenges that are experienced by African American college women with ADHD. Previous research regarding African American college students with ADHD is limited. Research that incorporates African American college women with ADHD is even more scarce. A majority of the research that is directed toward ADHD college experiences focuses extensively on White students. The literature reviewed in this chapter explored factors such as diagnosing ADHD, the impact of ADHD on women's lives, intersection of African American college women with ADHD, experiences of hostility and isolation, college retention barriers of African American women with ADHD, and ADHD coaching. The present study will fill at least one gap in the literature and will extend knowledge in the discipline by adding the described experiences of intersectional stigma encountered by African American college women with ADHD. A more comprehensive study is needed to explore further the intersectional stigma experiences of African American college women diagnosed with ADHD. This study may help assist African American college women diagnosed with

ADHD to understand the barriers encountered and available resources. Chapter 3 details the qualitative method and instrument that will be used.

# Chapter 3: Research Method

This chapter is dedicated to the methodological process I used to navigate through the research process. The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological study was to explore the lived experiences of African American college women who had encountered intersectional stigma based on race, gender, and ADHD. There has been minimal research published concerning the intersection of the experiences of African American women who had been diagnosed with a learning disability as it pertains to the college environment. By conducting comprehensive interviews with individuals (Sundler, 2019), researchers using the descriptive phenomenological method can gain a rich, in-depth understanding (Giorgi, 2012) of the lived experiences of stigma by African American women who have been diagnosed with ADHD. In this chapter, I present the research design and the rationale for using a descriptive phenomenological approach to explore the research question, as well as my role as the researcher, recruitment of participants for the target population, instrumentation, data collection methods used, and data analysis. The chapter concludes with a discussion of issues of trustworthiness and ethical procedures for protecting participants' data and with a summary.

## **Research Design and Rationale**

RQ: How do African American college women with ADHD describe their lived experiences of intersectional stigmas?

The qualitative method was selected for this study because I determined that it was the most appropriate design for exploring the lived experiences of the participants.

The quantitative design was not suitable for this study because the quantitative design

utilizes numerical data, closed-ended questions, and hypotheses (Englander, 2020), and therefore would not have allowed for the open-ended questions and in-depth interviews that were required to understand the lived experience of the participants of the study. Moreover, the present study explored the experience of the intersectional stigmas encountered by African American college women with ADHD; it was not intended to prove or disprove a hypothesis (Al-Ababneh, 2020; Clark & Veale, 2018).

The descriptive phenomenological approach was selected for this study because this approach allows researchers to document a first-person account of shared experiences. The interpretive phenomenological approach would not have been appropriate because it requires an interpretation of the participants' experiences (DuPont-Reyes et al., 2020), whereas this study emphasizes the participants' authentic experiences without interpretation. The descriptive phenomenological approach was best suited to explore the complexities of the lived experiences of African American college women with ADHD who shared a collective experience of intersectional stigmas. Giorgi's (2012) descriptive phenomenological approach allowed the participants to detail their lived experiences of the intersectional stigmas of race, gender, and the learning disability of ADHD in open-ended semistructured interviews.

The aim of the current study was to explore the lived experiences of a small sample of African American college women who had been diagnosed with ADHD to increase awareness of the intersectional stigma experiences they may face. The qualitative descriptive research design (Giorgi, 2012) allowed me to ask detailed openended questions concerning the participants' experiences of intersectional stigma

encountered in their interactions with fellow students, faculty, and the staff of their school. The qualitative descriptive research design permitted me to attain an in-depth description of the participants' lived experiences (Clark & Vealé, 2018). Using a purposive sampling approach (Gentles et al., 2015), I specifically recruited African American college women with ADHD. A purposive sample ensured that the participants who met the criteria of the study were selected to participate in the research. Interview transcripts were reviewed and assigned meaning unit numbers. I used thematic analysis following Giorgi's (2012) procedures to determine common themes, which led to an understanding of the lived experiences of intersectional stigma in a college setting by African American women with ADHD.

### Role of the Researcher

The qualitative researcher observes, interviews, extracts meaning units objectively, and analyzes the data collected to present an accurate representation of the research (Giorgi, 2012). I was responsible for identifying, and recruiting participants who fit the criteria stated. I made sure that the participants had a clear understanding of the process and of their right to withdraw from the study at any time. I ensured that consent forms were thoroughly explained to the participants and that all their concerns were addressed before they signed the consent forms (Jenkins et al., 2020). As the researcher, it was crucial that I protected the participants' identity and maintained respect for person, beneficence, and justice (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). To avoid bias or other ethical issues and to ensure integrity, I applied bracketing to help prevent prejudgment. Bracketing is the

process of the researcher setting aside personal biases so that they may document a phenomenon exactly as experienced and described by participants of the study (Gutland, 2018). Additionally, I kept a reflective journal during data analysis to monitor potential bias.

# **Qualitative Methodology**

For this study, I used a descriptive phenomenological qualitative method (Giorgi, 2012) to examine intersectional stigmas experienced by African American college women with ADHD. This methodological framework allowed me to stay focused on the participants' lived experiences as described from their point of view (Englander, 2020). Conducting comprehensive one-on-one interviews with a small number of individuals allowed me to gain an understanding of the lived experiences of the stigma of African American college women with ADHD. These descriptive accounts included the external experiences of the participants as well as the internal intersectional stigma experiences of the participants (Giorgi, 2012).

# **Population and Sampling Procedures**

To select the participants for this study, I used purposeful sampling, a type of qualitative sampling that helps to give insight to the research problem and research question of the study (Gentles et al., 2015). Van Rijnsoever (2017) identifies purposeful sampling as the researcher deliberately selecting participants based on their ability to add rich and relevant details to their account of their experiences of the phenomenon. The target population for participants for this study was African American college women with ADHD.

A purposeful sample of 13 African American women with self-reported ADHD, who had attended at least one year of college, was obtained by recruiting participants from Facebook ADHD social media groups, Walden University Participation Pool, and snowball referrals. Because the selection criteria were specific to African American women, the study results are not generalizable to those of other races, men, or children. The primary goal was to continue sampling and interviewing participants until saturation was reached (Van Rijnsoever, 2017).

### **Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria**

The criteria for an individual to be included in this study were that each participant must be an African American woman with ADHD who was at least 18 years old. The participant had to be able to speak and understand English and have completed at least one year of college. Exclusion criteria for participation in the study were men and those who were of races other than African American; did not have ADHD; were not 18 years old or older; were not able to speak and understand English; had not attended college for at least one year; and had mental or physical health issues that would have affected the interview process. All criteria for inclusion were met before an individual was considered for participation in the study (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). If an individual satisfied any of the exclusion criteria listed, they were disqualified from the study.

#### Instrumentation

It was essential to select the proper instrument so that the data collected from the participants was accurate and precise. As the researcher, I was the primary instrument for this study. Due to this study's nature, collecting data through open-ended semistructured

interviews was the appropriate choice for this research (Englander, 2020). I developed the interview instrument from information gathered from literature research; it consisted of 3 interview questions with probes (see Appendix). The interview questions aligned with the research question of how African American college women with ADHD described their lived experiences with intersectional stigmas of race, gender, and ADHD. The data collection instrument included notetaking while on video conferencing or telephone. According to Gray et al. (2020), video conferencing provides a convenient, accessible, time-saving option for the interview process. The interviews were video or audio recorded.

# Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection

The participants were selected based on whether they met the criteria of being an African American woman with ADHD who attended at least one year of college. Also, the participants had to be able to speak and understand English. Participants were recruited from ADHD support groups, social media sites like Facebook, and snowball referrals. A telephone number and an email address for the prospective participants to contact me for an initial interview were provided. I conducted preliminary interviews to ensure that prospective participants met the inclusion criteria (Qiu & Gullett, 2017). An overview of the purpose and the design of the study was reviewed with the prospective participant, and any questions or concerns that the prospective participant had were addressed. Once preliminary inclusion criteria had been met, consent was given by the prospective participant to participate in a private interview. To ensure saturation, I had planned to conduct the study by selecting 8–10 African American women with ADHD

who had completed at least one year of college. However, the eventual sample size was 13, and saturation was attained. Data saturation is the act of adding participants and data until no new information is discovered (Guest et al., 2020).

Data collection utilized Giorgi's descriptive phenomenology method. Giorgi's method was derived from Husserl's descriptive phenomenological philosophy (Giorgi, 2012). Husserl's phenomenological method utilized *epoché* or "bracketing" to set aside the researcher's personal biases so that the explored phenomenon may be recorded exactly as lived, experienced, and described by the participants of the study (Gutland, 2018). Data collection consisted of presenting in-depth, open-ended questions created by me (see Appendix). The video conference or telephone interviews were digitally recorded for reference and the accuracy of the analysis. Each interview lasted approximately one hour. The participant was offered a \$10.00 digital gift card as an appreciation for participating in the study. Following the interview, each participant was debriefed about her experience with the interview. If distressing feelings and emotions arose, a list of counseling services was provided if the participant needed to speak to someone to help process her feelings.

# **Qualitative Data Analysis Plan**

Data collection consisted of in-depth, open-ended questions presented to the participants (Giorgi, 2012). The interviews were digitally recorded for reference and accuracy of the analysis. The interview was conducted via video conferencing at a time and place convenient and comfortable for the participant and me. Each digitally recorded interview was reviewed and carefully transcribed verbatim. The transcripts were analyzed

using Giorgi's (2012) descriptive phenomenological psychological analysis method, the purpose of which is to discover the meaning of a phenomenon by identifying themes derived from the open-ended questions. This analysis method consisted of the following five-step process:

- 1. Examining the transcripts. The first step was to read the transcript to gain a sense of the situation. When reviewing the transcripts, I assumed the phenomenological attitude by bracketing my presumptions to allow myself to record the data as it was originally presented, without the interference of my personal biases (Giorgi, 2012; Gutland, 2018).
- 2. Scientific reduction. The second step was to assume the attitude of the scientific phenomenological reduction. I reread the transcripts and divided the descriptions into identifying meaningful units of the participants' experiences. The meaningful units were recorded as described by the participant without the interjection of my critical reflection (Giorgi, 2012).
- 3. Delineating psychological meaning units. The third step was the demarcation of the "meaning units". This step was meant to further divide the "meaning units" into manageable parts. Each meaning unit was numbered and a demarcation, indicated by a forward slash, was placed between the meaning units (Giorgi, 2012).
- 4. Transferring expression into scientific meaning. The fourth step was intuiting and transforming expression into psychological meanings. The meaning units were transformed from the first-person to the third person, while maintaining

- the content and meaning of the participants' experiences. The third-person transformation facilitated my ability to continue the phenomenological attitude (Giorgi, 2012).
- 5. Using transformed meaning unit expressions to describe the psychological structure of the experience. Synthesis was achieved by identifying statements that were similar even through the experiences were unique to each participant (Giorgi, 2012).

Bracketing was used throughout the analysis process to ensure that personal bias was set aside, and the data will be viewed in its original state as it was intended to be viewed (Gutland, 2018). The goal of the thematic analysis was to gain an understanding of a developed theme (Sundler, 2019) of intersectional stigma experienced by African American college women with ADHD.

### **Issues of Trustworthiness**

### **Trustworthiness**

To ensure trustworthiness, the study must be credible, transferable, confirmable, and dependable so that it may be replicated (Lemon & Hayes, 2020). To ensure trustworthiness was achieved, I regularly referenced the research question to ensure that the research was in line with the research question. The quality of the research was necessary to produce a final product that was substantive. Therefore, asking the same consistent questions of each participant was imperative to help ensure the trustworthiness of the study.

# Credibility

The study's credibility was a crucial portion of the research design, which was achieved by triangulating the data collecting process (Shufutinsky, 2020). I interviewed multiple participants to ensure the triangulation of the data collected and to enhance the credibility of the research. The interviews were recorded digitally and transcribed verbatim. Detailed written fieldnotes of the interviews were also recorded to heighten credibility. Frequent communication was maintained with my chair and committee member to ensure additional validity.

# **Transferability**

To achieve the transferability of the findings of this study, I applied thick descriptions by providing detailed descriptions of the method, data collection, and analysis process of the study. Kyngäs et al. (2020) suggested that the information provided will allow future researchers to select specific parts of the research and transfer them while taking notice of the different factors instead of duplicating the study. The study may be transferable to African American women with other types of learning disabilities.

### **Dependability**

The concept of dependability relies on this research's ability to remain homogeneous and steady over time (Graneheim et al., 2017). The dependability of the study was established by implementing the use of an audit trail. The audit trail provided a detailed record of the research process by documenting the steps taken during the research process. The audit trail included the methodology used in the study, the

participants' characteristics, and the analysis and summary of the data collected from the interviews.

# Confirmability

The steps followed to provide conformability were very similar to the steps needed to establish dependability. Therefore, the audit trail approach was again used to establish confirmability of the results of this study (Abdalla et al., 2018). Diary notes documented the research process from the development of the methodology to the analysis of the data collected. A detailed journal was maintained to note any biases and to preserve confirmability.

#### **Ethical Procedures**

The APA Code of Ethics (2013) requires APA members to adhere to strict ethical standards. Ethical standards must be maintained to guard against threats to the well-being of human subjects (NIMH, 2015). These regulations support the principle of beneficence and justice (NIMH, 2015). Because the current study involves human subjects, I took extra care to maintain confidentiality.

# Agreements

After gaining clearance from IRB to commence with data collection, I will request six ADHD website administrators to post a flyer to recruit members of the forum who are African American college women with ADHD. The websites that I would request to post will be (a) African American ADD, ADHD, Asperger, HF Autism Parent Support, (b) African Americans with ADHD, (c) Women With ADD/ADHD, (d) InATTENTIVE ADHD/ADD ADULT - Info and support group, (e) Older / Senior

Adults with ADD / ADHD, and (f) Parents of College Bound Kiddos with ADHD. The intent of the request to post the recruitment ad on the site would be to access the needed target population for data collection.

# Treatment of Human Participants

The participants for this study will be recruited from online forums dedicated to serving the ADHD community. The ad posting will include my name and the type of study that will be conducted. The flyer will include my email address and my telephone number so that qualifying participants may contact me regarding the research. An informed consent form will be emailed to all eligible participants. The informed consent form will consist of full disclosure about the purpose of the study and how the data collected would be used (Xu et al., 2020). The participant would be aware of any potential risks that may be encountered as a result of participating in the study. The consent form would also explain that participation in the study is entirely voluntary and that the participant may withdraw from participating in the study at any time, for any reason, without repercussions (Arifin, 2018).

# Treatment of Data

Data collected from participants in the study will be kept classified. Privacy would be secured by removing any information that may reveal the identity of the participant. Identifiable information that may be withheld includes names, addresses, telephone numbers, email addresses, and any other identifiable feature that may compromise the participant's confidentiality. To identify participants, each participant will be assigned an alias name from a pseudonym generator. All data collected will be

stored on a password-protected database (Liu et al., 2020). The data collected will be maintained for five years and then destroyed by shredding, deleting software, or physically destroying thumb drives (APA, 2013).

### **Threats to Trustworthiness**

To minimize threats to trustworthiness, I will prevent biases by recording interviews (Mohajan, 2017). The recorded interviews ensured that the participants' responses were accurately transcribed. The chair and dissertation committee member will further review my interview instrument, interview transcripts, and data analysis to ensure minimum bias'.

## **Summary**

This chapter concentrated on the research design, research approach, and rationale for conducting the research. The qualitative descriptive phenomenology is appropriate for exploring the intersectional stigma experienced by African American college women who have been diagnosed with ADHD. The chapter provided descriptive details of the research process research design and rationale, my role as the researcher, criteria for recruiting participants, trust and validity, and data analysis. Chapter 4 begins with an overview of the section that will be included in the chapter. Chapter 4 also includes identifying meaning units and themes.

## Chapter 4: Results

Studies have shown that ADHD is diagnosed in African American adults more often than adults of other ethnicities (Cénat et al., 2021). Additionally, African American women with ADHD who attend college are met with the stigma of the simultaneous challenges related to race, gender, and disability (Brown et al., 2017). Furthermore, Cénat et al. (2021) noted that symptoms of ADHD worsen in adults who are marginalized because they possess an intersection of a stigmatized race and gender. As a result, Canu et al. (2020) and Cénat et al. (2021) explained that African American college women with ADHD who experience intersectional stigma related to race, gender, and disability are more likely to encounter delays in graduation compared to their counterparts who have not experienced the stigma of race, gender, and disability.

Previous studies conducted concerning the experiences of women who had been diagnosed with ADHD (e.g., Guelzow et al., 2017; Holthe & Lavick, 2017) did not cover intersectional stigma experienced by African American college women diagnosed with ADHD. The purpose of this study was to explore the lived experiences of African American college women who had encountered intersectional stigma based on race, gender, and ADHD. Giorgi's five-step descriptive phenomenological method was used to collect data through 13 semistructured interviews, including 12 telephone interviews and one secure internet audio conferencing interview. The following research question was used to guide the data collection: How do African American college women with ADHD describe their lived experiences of intersectional stigmas?

Chapter 4 includes an in-depth description of the findings from this study, the research setting, and participants' demographics. This chapter also includes a discussion of data collection, data analysis, and evidence of trustworthiness. Chapter 4 will conclude with a report of the study's results, followed by a summary of the chapter.

## Setting

Because participants were recruited from across the country, I offered the participants the option to participate in the study via telephone or through video/audio conferencing. Twelve of the thirteen participants elected to participate in the interview via telephone, and one opted for a secure audio conference via the internet. I conducted each interview from a quiet and private location. The participants were also encouraged to choose a quiet area, away from distractions, ensuring privacy and allowing freedom to participate in the interviews openly and honestly. No conditions were present at the time of data collection that influenced the participants' responses or the interpretation of the results.

## **Demographics**

Initially, 22 prospective participants contacted me in response to my recruitment flyer requesting participants for the study. I sent, via email, a copy of the consent form to these prospective participants for review. Although 17 of these individuals initially consented to the terms of the consent form, only 14 participants agreed to continue with their participation in the study. One of the interviews resulted in technical difficulties, which resulted in the participant being removed from the study. The study concluded

with a total of 13 participants to ensure saturation. According to Guest et al. (2020), data saturation is essential to ensure that no new information is discovered.

All participants confirmed that they met the eligibility criteria through verbal self-reporting. All participants were adult African American women 18 years of age or older. Participants reported a diagnosis of ADHD and had attended at least one year of college. Each participant was assigned an alphanumeric identity (i.e., P1–P13) to ensure confidentiality. Table 1 displays the participant, ADHD type, when diagnosed (i.e., child or adult), and each participant's highest level of education.

 Table 1

 Participant Demographics

Participant	ADHD type	Diagnosed	Highest education
P1	Hyper	Child	PhD
P2	Hyper	Child	BA
P3	Inattentive	Adult	MA
P4	Inattentive	Adult	AA
P5	Hyper	Child	Some college
P6	Inattentive	Adult	AA
P7	Inattentive	Adult	BA
P8	Hyper	Adult	MA
P9	Combination	Adult	MA
P10	Inattentive	Adult	BA
P11	Inattentive	Adult	MA
P12	Hyper	Child	MA
P13	Inattentive	Adult	PhD

Of the 13 participants, five (38%) were diagnosed with hyper ADHD, seven (54%) with inattentive AHHD, and one (8%) with combination ADHD. Four (31%) participants were diagnosed as children, and nine (69%) were diagnosed as adults. The

highest education attained by participants was one (8%) attended some college, two (15.5%) associate degrees, three (23%) bachelor's degrees, five (38%) master's degrees, and two (15.5%) doctoral degrees.

#### **Data Collection**

The primary data collection method used for this study was semistructured interviews developed around interview questions. The instrument used to conduct the interviews was a self-created interview guide (see Appendix) to explore the intersectional stigma experiences of African American college women with ADHD. I began the data collection process on May 12, 2021, upon receiving Walden University's IRB approval (#05-12-21-0541355). Data collection concluded on June 23, 2021.

I contacted the administrators of several Facebook sites specializing in African Americans and women with ADHD. I explained the purpose of the study and requested permission to post my flyer on their site to recruit participants for the research. Once the site's administrators granted permission, the flyer was posted on the sites for recruitment purposes. One site administrator commented that they did not allow solicitations but granted me an exception because they wanted to support the study. The research information was also posted in the Walden University recruitment pool to recruit interested participants who met the eligibility requirements. I created a secure spreadsheet to document the appointed dates and times of potential participants' consent forms and interviews. A total of 13 participants who met the eligibility requirements were selected to participate in the data collection portion of the study.

Once the 13 participants agreed to the terms of the consent form via email, the interview was scheduled. Twelve participants preferred telephone interviews and were asked to provide a phone number and day and time of availability for an interview. One participant chose an internet audio conference and provided her contact information and a day and time of availability for an interview. I contacted participants at the time of the scheduled interview. I began by reviewing the study's purpose and reiterating that the participants had the option to opt-out of the study at any time, for any reason. Each participant was assured that their identity would be protected and that an alphanumeric identity would be assigned to ensure confidentiality. Before proceeding to the interview, the participants were asked if they had any questions concerning the consent form or the nature of the study. The participants presented no questions or concerns and agreed to proceed to the interview phase of the study. I asked for and was granted consent to record the interview session. I also took detailed field notes during the data collection phase of the study.

The interview instrument consisted of three questions to gain an understanding of the experiences of intersectional stigma as described by African American college women with ADHD. The duration of the interviews ranged from 30 to 60 minutes, depending on the length and details given in the responses. All interviews were complete, and saturation was achieved within the 13 interviews. No follow-up interviews were needed. At the conclusion of each interview, I transcribed and typed the digital recordings by hand. I referenced the recordings of the interviews to ensure accuracy. Transcripts were shared with my chair for review. Feedback was received and applied.

The digital recordings, transcripts, and notes taken were stored in a secure, password-protected file. I am the only person who has access to the digital file and password. There was one variation in data collection from the plan presented in Chapter 3. The study concluded with a total of 13 participants instead of the 8–10 participants I initially proposed. Thirteen participants were needed in order to achieve data saturation. There were no unusual circumstances encountered during data collection.

## **Data Analysis**

For my data analysis, I used Giorgi's (2012) five-step descriptive phenomenological psychological analysis method to explore the intersectional stigma experiences of African American college women with ADHD. Giorgi's analysis method assisted in identifying the meaning and themes that developed from the participants' responses to the open-ended interview questions. After transcribing the digitally recorded interview data verbatim by hand, I reread each transcript to immerse myself in the data and better understand the participants' experiences. During transcript review, I assumed the phenomenological attitude by bracketing my personal biases to ensure that the data was recorded in its original state as presented by the participants (Giorgi, 2012; Gutland, 2018).

While maintaining a phenomenological attitude, I divided the descriptions of the participants' experiences into identifying meaningful units. Each participant was assigned an alphanumeric identity (P1–P13) to ensure participant confidentiality. A Microsoft Word document table entitled "Descriptive Phenomenological Approach Data Analysis" was created for each of the 13 participants to organize their responses to the interview

questions. Each table had columns for the meaning units extracted from the transcript, analysis of meaning units, phenomenological meaning unit reductions, and a number assigned to each reduced meaning unit. While reading through each transcript, I identified and extracted meaning units of the participants' experiences, gave them a meaning unit number, and added the meaning units to their designated Word document. The analysis revealed 71 meaning units representing the participants' experiences. The meaning units were numbered MU1–MU71 to identify each meaning unit.

After the transcripts were reviewed, recorded on the tables, and given meaning unit numbers, the meaning units from the 13 data analysis tables were combined and placed in a self-created Word document table entitled "Combined Data Meaning Units". The Combined Data Meaning Unit table consisted of 71 sections that represented the numbers assigned to each meaning unit. Participants were color-coded, and the numbered meaning units from their analysis tables were added to the designated section. The sections were reviewed to find similarities between meaning units. When similarities were found, those meaning units were combined to develop psychological value expressions. I continued to reduce and combine meaning units until categories and themes relevant to the experiences of African American college women with ADHD were clearly revealed.

Specific meaning units that emerged from the data included social experiences, emotional experiences, adjusting to college, encounters of discrimination, support systems, resources, and learning styles. The combined meaning units resulted in an

overarching theme of "struggled in college." Eight themes and seven subthemes emerged from the analysis of the meaning units (see Table 2).

Table 2

Thematic Structure of Findings

Overarching theme: Struggled in college	
Theme	Subtheme (if applicable)
1. Disruptive ADHD symptoms that	
affected the college experience	
2. No preparation for what to expect in college	2a. First in their families to attend college
3. Experiences of discrimination and	3a. Experiences of Sharing ADHD
stigma	Diagnosis with Professors
	3b. Experiences with students and
	problems making and keeping friends
	3c. Feelings of imposter syndrome and of not belonging
4. Experiencing overwhelming feelings and emotions	
5. Accommodations accessed to assist	
with academic challenges	
6. Strategies for coping with the stigma and challenges of ADHD in college	6a. Coping by using meditation, therapy, and self-medicating
	6b. Taking control by keeping a detailed schedule and self-advocating
7. Teaching in multiple intelligences to improve the college experience	
8. Early diagnosis and support is the key to success	8a. Apprehensive parents

The final themes and categories were recorded in a Word document entitled "Analysis Themes." These emergent themes were used to construct the final "Results" section of this chapter. Though there were some variances, the core elements of each participant's college experience remained relatively consistent with the overarching

theme and subthemes of the findings. The variances and discrepant cases were factored into the final analysis.

#### **Evidence of Trustworthiness**

#### **Trustworthiness**

Trustworthiness in qualitative research is the degree to which credibility, transferability, confirmability, and dependability can be established (Lemon & Hayes, 2020). To ensure trustworthiness was achieved, the research question was referenced often to ensure that the study was in line with the research question. Trustworthiness in the study was also established by asking each participant the same consistent questions.

## Credibility

Several strategies were used during the data analysis process to ensure the credibility of the research. Strategies used were data saturation, self-reflection, and bracketing (Giorgi, 2012). Additionally, multiple participants were interviewed to ensure triangulation of the data collected. Interviews were recorded digitally and transcribed verbatim. Detailed written fieldnotes of the interviews were also recorded. Furthermore, I maintained frequent communication with my chair and committee member to ensure additional credibility.

### **Transferability**

Transferability provides information that will allow future researchers to select specific parts of the research and transfer them while taking notice of the different factors (Kyngäs et al., 2020). To ensure the transferability of the findings of this study, I provided detailed descriptions of the method, data collection, and analysis process. The

participants in this study were African American college women with ADHD. This study's results may be transferable to African American women with other types of learning disabilities.

## **Dependability**

The concept of dependability relies on this research's ability to remain homogeneous and steady over time (Graneheim et al., 2017). The dependability of this study was established by implementing the use of an audit trail, which provided a detailed record of the research process by documenting the steps taken during the research process. The audit trail included the methodology used in the study, the participants' characteristics, and the analysis and summary of the data collected from the interviews.

# **Confirmability**

The steps taken to provide confirmability to this study were similar to the steps taken to establish dependability. Therefore, the audit trail approach was also used to establish confirmability of the results of this study (Abdalla et al., 2018). Diary notes documented the research process from the development of the methodology to the analysis of the data collected. A detailed journal was maintained to note any biases and to preserve confirmability.

#### Results

This section presents the study findings, including the emergent themes and quotes from participants' transcripts to support each theme. An assigned alphanumeric identity protected the confidentiality of each participant's quotes. The interview

instrument contained three interview questions with probes that supported the research question. The interview questions (see Appendix) included questions addressing the participant's college experience, encounters of discrimination, and support that they found helpful. The participant responses were then transcribed, assigned meaning unit numbers, and analyzed.

#### **Central Research Question**

Based on an in-depth analysis of the data collected from interviews of the 13

African American college women who were diagnosed with ADHD, one overarching theme, eight themes, and seven subthemes (see Table 2) emerged that addressed the following central research question: How do African American college women with ADHD describe their lived experiences of intersectional stigmas? The following sections present the findings organized according to themes.

The interview instrument (see Appendix) was referenced to present the three interview questions with probes, which supported the central research question. Interview question 1 asked the participants to share their college experiences. The probe used to support interview question 1 asked the participants to describe their relationship with professors and fellow students. Interview question 2 asked the participants to describe any acts of discrimination, stigma, or microaggression experienced while attending college. The probe used to support interview question 2 asked the participants to describe their feelings about the experiences. Interview question 3 asked the participants to describe any helpful support services. The probe used to support interview question 3 asked the participants their experiences with tutoring, advising, and other resources.

Because the questions were open-ended, there were some deviations from the responses from the participants. As a result of the participants' responses to the interview questions, one overarching theme and eight themes were revealed. Seven subthemes were contained within the eight themes.

## Overarching Theme: Struggled in College

As a result of the participants' responses to the interview questions, "Struggled in College" emerged as the overarching theme of the study. Twelve of the 13 participants, or 92%, expressed that college was a challenge for them. P2 stated, "I did not perform well in school; I didn't find it very easy." P4 shared, "I did not have the discipline that I needed then." P6 noted,

It was really a struggle, but I had a hard time with getting through the math courses ... I did not like going into classroom environments whenever I had to be in the classroom; it was a struggle. It was just sitting in a classroom for that long was very difficult for me.

P5 reported, "The classrooms were very large, and I did not relate personally with my professors." P6 added, "I remember how stressed out I was and how much time it took for me to get through papers." P9 shared, "From my very first class, I literally was crying and bawling." P10 reported:

I struggled with schoolwork. It was really hard for me to like make grades and write papers. But I always figured out how to do it ... But I sort of always was like a page short of any papers. I ended up just like going to one of my professors and just being like, 'look, a 20-page paper just ain't gonna happen for me.'

P13 added, "I had to stay up all night to do an assignment. I knew what I wanted to do and what was important, and I will get it done. It might just take a lot more time to do it."

Ten of the 13 participants, or 77%, shared that school was more challenging if the subject matter did not interest them. P1 commented, "If I found interest in it, then it was great. If it did not interest me, if it did not intrigue me, I just did horrible." P3 noted, "Certain topics that didn't interest me or didn't catch my interest were the ones that I suffered in. I zoned out and daydreamed a lot. But I would get a passing grade." P8 added, "So if it was something that I found very interesting, it was easier for me to pay attention."

Eight of the 13 participants, or 62%, mentioned that their experiences in college contributed to a delayed graduation date or caused them to drop out of school altogether. P3 stated.

It took me a lot longer for my bachelor's, and I think a lot of that was because I didn't have the resources, I did not know that I had ADHD, and it was a struggle for me. It was not registering. I was not retaining the information.

P4 shared, "I was only there for a semester, and I basically flunked out. ADD played a role in that because I did not have the discipline that I needed to succeed." P6 reported:

I've been trying to complete my undergrad since I graduated high school in '97. I would go to school, do a semester, do really well. Do another semester and do really poorly, and then drop. At some point, I'd tapped out of college, and I remember feeling like I didn't understand what all of these other courses were that were not related to what I'm majoring in.

P7 noted.

Although I was there for four years, it was not successful in any way, shape, or form. I think undiagnosed ADHD was probably the real factor in the reason why I was not successful. I probably dropped out half of my classes Freshman year. I was a mess!

#### P8 commented,

So, it's been seven years working on an undergrad degree at this point. The first school that I went to was a university, and I failed out of it from not doing any of my work and being on academic probation. Signed up for 21 credits and failed every single class. So, I failed out of college the first time in 2010, after a year.

Several more attempts, the same thing kept happening over and over again.

P9 added, "I called my professor and said, 'I'm just gonna' have to drop out."
P11, however, reported college as a positive experience. P11 explained,

College was more like a healing time for me, learning how to deal with my ADHD and learning that teachers really do care. When I went to college, my GPA ended up being like a 3.89. I got into Honor Society and honor's college.

## Theme 1: Disruptive ADHD Symptoms That Affected the College Experience

The first theme revealed by the participants was the participants' experiences with disruptive ADHD symptoms. All 13 participants, P1 through P13, responding to the interview questions cited disruptive ADHD symptoms as instrumental in their college struggles. Ten of the 13 participants, or 77%, reported experiencing challenges in college relating to ADHD symptoms. These symptoms included problems with Prioritizing,

focusing, organization, time management, memory, and procrastination. P1noted, "I had trouble with prioritizing, focusing, and time management, especially in classes that did not interest me. I just couldn't focus." P2 commented, "I was completely disorganized with my schoolwork and unable to focus and prioritize important things. I started to develop very low self-esteem." P4 stated,

I wasn't focusing and concentrating like I should have. I, um, couldn't concentrate, I focused on other things, and didn't meet the deadlines like I should have. I did not have the discipline that I needed then to be successful. I lacked discipline.

P5 shared, "There was a lot of disorganization. I didn't attend classes sometimes because I was really disorganized." P6 communicated,

It was bad. I was always bad at turning in work on time, even though I was already done. Because either I turned it in immediately, or I do it super last minute. I remember how stressed out I was and how much time it took for me to get through papers. I enjoyed the materials, but the level of organization it took, it was a challenge. I just wasn't very organized.

# P7 conveyed,

I was never able to keep things very organized; my bookbag was always a mess. So, my executive functioning around organization was very definitely, and still is an issue for me. I remember being confused because I couldn't understand why I couldn't be successful.

P8 mentioned, "The college material, the work was never difficult for me, I just, for some reason, could not focus. I'm always doing something but never really getting anything done." P9 disclosed.

I had time blindness, failure to complete, great ideals with failure to launch, and incomplete, you know, complete things. When I'm trying to gather information and research, with every click, every link, I was so hyper-focused, and I just went deeper and deeper and deeper and didn't know how to cut it off. It's like when they say going down a rabbit hole. Eighty different things open, and with no explanation as to why I couldn't, I didn't finish or wasn't motivated to do things.

A common problem disclosed by the participants was problems in the areas of retaining information. Four of the 13 participants, or 31%, explained their challenges in the area of memory. P3 shared, "I was having an issue with my memory and retaining information. I thought it was early-onset Alzheimer's because it just was not sticking." P9 noted:

Where you read the same page over. You go back in and get the same information over and over again. I was missing some step which would annoy me because I knew I had practiced it, you know, but I couldn't make or retain all the steps, I guess, to complete some problems. I wasn't retaining the information that I was receiving.

P11 stated, "So, I have to repeat. I have to have professors or people repeat stuff over and over again to me. Or I have to, like, work out the same problem over and over again for me to actually remember."

Six of the 13 participants, or 46%, mentioned procrastination as a major roadblock in their academic journey. P3 stated, "Procrastination, time management, the whole waiting for the last minute to try to get things done instead of having a schedule, made it more difficult to complete the tasks that were needed to finish the courses." P6 added,

Procrastination was always a problem. I wouldn't usually reach out to get assistance until it was pretty close to do or die. I would reach out for help when I realized I was in a hole that I couldn't recover from without an extension or something.

P7 shared, "I waited till the last minute and couldn't always complete things well or own time." P8 stated, "I was waiting for last minute, and then I would feel really overwhelmed, and then just wouldn't do anything." P9 noted, "I still wound up being the 11th-hour whizz as far as procrastination and being motivated to get to it." P10 added,

Just the procrastination, like not being able to read all the assignments or pay attention in class, and not being able to write these papers, was a stressor. I ended up just, you know, I tried to pay attention in class but I wasn't retaining information.

# Theme 2: No Preparation for What to Expect in College

The second theme revealed by the participants was the participants not being adequately prepared for college. Eight of the 13 participants, or 62%, mentioned that no one had prepared them for what to expect in college. These participants took their newfound freedom as an opportunity to have fun and party.

Seven of the 13 participants, or 54%, reported that attending college with no support, structure, or guidance caused them to lose direction. As a result, many reported enjoying their freedom by drinking, partying, and neglecting their schoolwork. P7 stated:

I did not study because I didn't know how. I needed skills because things were a lot harder. I lost all the scaffolding that my family had provided. So, I didn't have anybody to say, 'go in the room and get your work done'. I was always doing stuff and out with people. A lot of my friends were football players, just because I was into sports. I would like hang-out with them even after games. I would cook, and everybody would come to my house.

## P9 explained,

Yeah, I mean this is important because, when I really look at it, it's so telling how it evolves over life. I mean because as our structures fall off the board. I mean, the less structures that are in place, for my studies and everything. It makes so much sense that, you know, once you leave school, or you leave your parent's home, you do not have someone over you watching you, instructing you as to what to do, you know. You have more freedom on your own and no one there, the structure, in college. No one tells you to come to class. Nobody cares if you come to class because they are going to get your money one way or the other, or if you ever show up, or if you do your homework. You know, as your structures fall off, your ADHD, you know, pops in. It becomes more telling, I guess, you know.

#### P10 added.

When I was like, 18 through 23 or 22, I had no idea what I was doing.

But when you go to college, there's like parties and stuff happening like every week. I was like drinking pretty heavily and I feel like the drinking all night, my staying up all night was obviously like the worst thing to do to your body, and like for your concentration, and for your grades. And I was also working. So, I was like going to school full time, working part-time, and like partying part-time. I don't think I had a very good balance, and that was probably the cause of not being able to do as well in school.

P12 added, "I was very social. I partied a lot (laugh)."

## Subtheme 2a: First in Their Families to Attend College

Lack of college preparation was also attributed to the fact that the participants were the first in their families to attend college. Two of the 13 participants, or 15%, shared that they were the first in their families to attend college. Because these participants were the first in their families to attend college, they had no role models from their families to guide them through the college experience. P1 explained,

I was the first in my family to attend college. Nobody in my family had any college experience. So, it was completely new; nobody could prep me on college or any of that. So, my first semester in college, I did horrible (laugh)! It was probably the lowest GPA that I had ever had in my life. I didn't know anything about college. I was in a learning process which included partying (laugh). I was having fun because I had some freedom (laugh).

P6 noted,

There are things that you're supposed to know but, if you hadn't had anyone else in your family that ever went to college, you wouldn't know. I did not understand how the university worked, even the financial aid aspect. I remember encountering a lot of roadblocks. I don't know what prevented me from tapping in earlier in the process. But most of it was not knowing what the rules were. I didn't know what to ask for. When I explained what the situation was to my professors, they would say, 'well, here's all the places where you were supposed to go for the resources.' I was like, 'how was I supposed to know that is where you go for these resources?' I didn't really know how to ask for the help that I needed.

## Theme 3: Experiences of Discrimination and Stigma

The third theme revealed by the participants was the participants' experiences with discrimination and stigma. Twelve of the 13 participants, or 92%, reported that they experienced discrimination or stigma during their time in college. P5 shared, "I felt discrimination probably because of my disability, not so much because of race or gender because African Americans were treated the same as other students." P7 added, "That was the first time that I really had to confront any kind of racism. I actually preferred overt racism because at least I knew they were coming after me (laugh)."

# Subtheme 3a: Experiences of Sharing ADHD Diagnosis with Professors

Ten of the 13 participants, or 77%, experienced discrimination received directly from their professors. P1 noted that some professors from her predominately White institution thought that education received from a historically Black university was inferior. P1 explained,

I think that professors at PWI's didn't believe that professors at HBCU's teach "as good" as them, which is not true. It's just that they have two different learning styles. But, oftentimes, I did feel very much so that it was discrimination. At the PWI, because I was an African American female, some of my professors believed that I was not good at writing. There was one professor who would kind of point out the African American students on not having the best writing skills. It would make me very frustrated at times because I'm like, 'I know I can write' and everything. I had to learn in a different style and everything. I did feel as though I was discriminated against just because of that.

P7 also experienced discrimination regarding her ability and equality in the classroom. P7 stated,

I had one professor who told us that we should never plan to get more than a "C" in his class because our black brains just couldn't handle it. I just remember feeling I won't get the same kind of break that White students might get about something or be treated exactly the same way.

P8 and P12 shared that they felt their professors did not look at them as serious students.
P8 explained,

I just felt like they always looked at me like I was lazy, or they didn't hold me to the same standards as my white counterparts. I think they just thought that I was lazy. I got a lot of "F's," so they probably just thought that I just didn't care or that I was not very smart. ... When I showed up late to class, some professors

would just kind of look at their watch and look at me, and it just made me feel like, you know, 'typical Black woman always late.'

P12 added, "My professor said that I was not college material. That I was not trying."

Three of the 13 participants, or 23%, reported having positive experiences with professors. P2 shares, "I would get some advising from the professors...With ADHD, you get a lot of confusion, a lot of disorganization so, they understood me. They were very patient with me. They would give me extra time for assignments." P10 noted,

I did have a teacher meet with me once and recommend that I go to the disability office. That teacher had a feeling about the dyslexia and ADHD and tried to get me to go to the Disability Center, but I never did.

P11 reported that her professors worked with her to ensure that she was academically successful. P11 shared,

I didn't experience any microaggressions or stigma. All of them treated me with respect. As a matter of fact, I attribute a lot of my success in my classes to my professors understanding me and working with me. I felt like they truly cared, and they would do whatever they needed to do to help me pass. ... So, my ecology professor, he didn't take off points if I missed certain words or whatever. But if he understood my concept and where my mind was, that's what he graded me on because he knows that I'm not like other kids, and I shouldn't be graded like other kids. That is not fair. And if let's say, I take a quiz or a test, and there are certain things that he said, 'She missed that question,' or, 'I don't know where she's coming from.' He would take the time to say, 'hey, let's meet. And let's discuss

your quiz or test so I can understand where you're coming from.' ... Yeah, so like sciences are very hard for me. And I remember that my teacher said that she's willing to meet with me every day for as long as I need to understand what I'm learning.

Nine of the 13 participants, or 69%, expressed apprehension about sharing their diagnosis with their professors and asking for help because they felt as though the professors would think that they were using it as an excuse. Other participants were afraid of stigma and prejudgment. They wanted to be graded on their own merits. Plnoted.

It's like the professors hear so many students say it; they just go, 'oh, you are just using that as an excuse.' When really, I suffer with that horribly. I suffer with it really bad. I'm sure that I had mentioned it once or twice, and they just didn't take me seriously at all. I didn't want to be babied. I wanted to feel like I could do anything or the same thing that a person that did not have ADHD or ADD. I didn't want them to think that I was trying to get any extra credit or any of that...I never expressed it to them. I never told a professor in detail about me being diagnosed with it. I don't think that the professors ever considered me having it.

P3 shared,

I think they tend to look at it as an excuse and not as something that I was actually really dealing with. ... One of the reasons why I was afraid to actually speak up and say that I was diagnosed with ADHD is because I didn't know what kind of

stigma would come along with it. I didn't want to be prejudged. I want to be graded based on my efforts, not based on my disability.

P5 disclosed, "I never opened up to anybody. The reason is that I did not feel comfortable about telling anyone. I feel there may be stigma toward me because of it. So, I chose to not utilize any services." P8 mentioned,

Some of them definitely just thought that I was always coming up with some type of an excuse. Asking for help makes me feel weak, or lazy, or just, there's so many negative things that I associate with asking for help.

## P13 commented,

Some people feel like having the label will give people a crutch or an excuse. I did not share that information because I feel like I can perform without it, without sharing information. I just feel like it will be sharing information that won't do anything. When things mattered to me, I definitely put my all into it. It's no need to share that information.

P3 stated that though she had a negative in-person experience, her online experience with professors was positive. P3 shared,

Actually, I haven't received any negative response from any of my online professors. Most of the notifications that they received from the disability advisors are by emails, and it's usually at the beginning of the course and a week before the end of the course. I haven't seen any backlash, and I didn't receive any in the class either.

## Subtheme 3b: Experiences with Students and Problems Making and Keeping Friends

Ten of the 13 participants, or 77%, reported experiencing discrimination and microaggression received from classmates. These experiences gave them a sense of disconnect, isolation, and frustration. P2 shared, "Some of them did use some form of discrimination against me. My classmates didn't understand my condition. They just judged me. I felt very frustrated. Later on, I developed a tough skin." P4 recalled,

I experienced some microaggressions. Some White roommates played racially insensitive music, and the lyrics were like, 'I'm going to kill this N\*\*\*\*r! I'm a 6-foot N\*\*\*\*r!' And I heard it, and I didn't say anything. I think that that was a form of microaggression. I just stayed passive and didn't say anything because I didn't want to rock the boat and, you know, make people not like me. I just wanted to be liked and have people like me, and so I, you know, I was passive. I didn't want people to point out my fault, especially where the ADD was related.

#### P6 commented,

The classes that I were in, we always talked about the culture of *(city's name withheld)* and so they were trying to discuss my experiences, and I think they couldn't see it through the lens of the social part, you know, I didn't really connect. There was a little bit of tempering my language and tone so that I didn't come across as aggressive. I remember a couple of students sending emails to the teacher about certain things. I was thinking to myself, 'I'm getting the angry black woman thing,' and I'm like, 'I didn't say anything that would make you feel that way.'

P7 reported,

There were clearly things that were happening that should not have been happening on campus. I can remember, and this was probably one of the issues, the fraternities would blatantly have what they call N\*\*\*\*r parties or blackface parties or those kinds of things. Out on the Quad, they would have little signs hanging out, you know, frat house windows. And all of the pictures you see of people like politicians who was shown in blackface and other people, they were probably in college about same time I was. So, it was those kinds of things that were going on. I remember having a roommate; she never called me the N-word or anything like that but, it was implied that she had to hide her things because I may steal them or my friends might steal them... They weren't like in my mother's generation of Colored and White water fountains, but there was definitely something. It was really bad. There was a lot of microaggressions then. At that point, we didn't even know that's what they were called...I remember like cutting remarks from them saying nasty kind of things like we were only there because of affirmative action, or those kinds of things.

P1, P11, and P12 reported having positive experiences with fellow students. P1 stated,

With my sorority sisters, a lot of them knew (*laugh*) not to be offended if (*P1 name withheld*) is not paying attention or she is thinking about something else. Because it's just you know...she has this diagnosis so, many of them after they learned, they were okay with it.

P11 shared,

People in college are more mature, and I felt like they were more understanding of why I did things I did. So, if I was speaking fast or not understanding certain conversations initially or asking the same questions over and over again in class, they didn't mock me. They were actually telling me thank you for asking that question. And a lot of times, I would go up to the person who understood the subject the best in class or making straight A's and was like, 'Hey, do you mind if I study with you? Because I see you are doing well in the class.' And the kids always said yes. And I attribute my success again to those kids because they helped me learn. They helped to help calm my nerves down as well because some of the classes did cause anxiety for me.

P12 added, "I was always doing stuff and out with people. I would cook, and everybody would come to my house. I was very social. I partied a lot *(laugh)*."

Seven of the 13 participants, or 54%, reported encountering rejection, isolation, and loneliness when establishing friendships in college. P2 shared,

I had problems of even making friends; even when we're told to work in groups, no one wanted to work with me. It felt like people hated me...The students didn't associate with me, not knowing that I have a condition that I'm also trying to manage. It made me feel bad at times. I felt like I didn't want even to associate with anybody.

P5 noted.

I was always alone most of the time. It made me feel more depressed, more isolated, and it wasn't easy...Just not having friends around, not being invited to parties, not being asked to join other students in clubs or debate. It was very isolating, like; I didn't have anyone to talk to.

#### P6 commented.

I always felt like I was on an island when it was just me. I had friends, but I definitely dealt with feeling like rejections from certain friend groups. There was always a feeling of feeling very personally rejected whenever I felt like I was not included in something...I was always considered to be a strange one.

P8 shared, "I didn't really have a lot of friends. I was an outcast, for sure *(laugh)*. Just having a really hard time just really clicking with people for some reason." P10 recalled,

I don't think that I was connecting really well with anyone. I've just been sort of socially disconnected throughout college. Just connecting with people is just not like the most comfortable for me...I cut off all my hair and started growing out my natural hair, and at that time, it was not like popular to do that. I would get made fun of quite a bit from both roomies.

### Subtheme 3c: Feelings of Imposter Syndrome and of Not Belonging

Eight of the 13 participants, or 62%, expressed experiencing feelings of imposter syndrome, or of inadequacy; not belonging, feeling different, as though they did not quite fit into the group. These self-perceptions, in turn, negatively affected the participants' social and academic success. P2 shared, "I felt like I was having psychological distress,

feelings of inadequacy...I didn't find it very easy; I especially felt like I didn't belong." P6 noted,

I felt a little bit of the stigma of not feeling like I was supposed to be there. I'm like, 'oh, I'm supposed to already know this stuff'...I would say shame is a big one; I feel like an imposter in a lot of ways. I will contribute, but I held back a lot in conversations just because of not like having the mental capacity to just go there and explain things.

### P7 commented,

It was just feeling so uncomfortable about my race, being there, socio-economic stuff, not feeling like I could cut it academically. That's when I got my first taste of imposter syndrome. I just felt like I didn't belong. I always felt like I didn't belong. But I masked it very well (*laugh*). I was really good at pretending like I belonged or like I didn't care that I was never part of the popular crowd. But I always felt like I was just a little step off of everybody else when I tried to be a part of the crowd. I was never in that social group at the top of the heap of social groups. I always felt a little bit off, never like I quite fit into the crowd. I always felt just like a beat off of everybody else. Like I would think of the clever thing to say 10 minutes too late, or a day too late (*laugh*). But never like, right on time.

### P8 mentioned,

I always tried very hard, but I just assumed that I'm just different. I always felt different, mainly because I was one of the few blacks, and with ADHD on top of that, they probably thought that I was kind of weird.

P9 recalled.

It took me seven years to work up my nerve and the courage to be able to apply to it because I, because of my undiagnosed ADHD, my fear. I didn't think it would be something I could even ever get accepted into in the first place, let alone complete the program. That fear of letting things go and not thinking that anything was actually good enough.

P10 stated,

I always thought that I was taking up too much space if I was talking to a professor. So, it wasn't comfortable for me. I wish that I didn't get so intimidated by the other people because all those people had opportunities that I didn't.

P11 shared, "I just felt stupid because I thought the other kids knew more than I did." P13 added, "I think about things a little bit differently. So, I guess the way I think is a little differently. It could be just personality differences. I was probably a little socially awkward."

### Theme 4: Experiencing Overwhelming Feelings and Emotions

The fourth theme revealed by the participants was the participants' experiences with overwhelming feelings and emotions. Thirteen of the 13 participants, or 100%, reported experiencing a combination of emotions and feelings during their time in college, including anger and frustration, shame and embarrassment, and depression and sadness.

Six of the 13 participants, or 46%, disclosed experiencing feeling of anger and frustration. P5 disclosed, "There was a lot of animosity between me and some students. I

had a lot of anger towards other students." P7 added, "I think more than anything, it made me angry." P8 shared, "I just felt so overwhelmed, I didn't know where to start." P9 recalled:

But it would be so frustrating whereas, you know, I had prepared and studied for things but then during testing would always, the multi-steps, I guess, that would get me...My children became the parents. I was the one sitting at the table, my kids trying to tell me to do my homework because I was crying and frustrated, and I couldn't get motivated. Now knowing of my ADHD and recognizing my challenges, it's kind of frustrating because I felt as though I should have done much, much better.

Two of the 13 participants, or 15%, reported feeling shame and embarrassment regarding their academic abilities and the effects of ADHD. P8 stated:

I just always felt embarrassed around people because I felt like I'm not incapable; these people aren't any smarter than what I am. But, for some reason, I just can't do what everyone else is doing. I felt so embarrassed because I knew that I had the capabilities or the intellect to be at a tier-one university. There was a lot of embarrassment, a lot of pride, a lot of, I didn't really understand how I got to that point or why I was there. I was always embarrassed to ask for stuff like accommodations because I didn't think I needed it.

Seven of the 13 participants, or 54%, reported experiencing extreme emotional reactions, including depression, and crying. P2 stated, "I would cry myself out, and I would shout because they couldn't feel my distress." P5 mentioned, "There was a lot of

depression in my life mostly because of the situation. It made me feel bad; it made me feel sad. It made me feel like crying. Why can I not act normally?" P7 added, "The depression and anxiety went along with my ADHD. There were periods where I would stay locked in my apartment in the dark for days if not weeks at a time." P8 explained, "I just, I feel like I became pretty depressed. I was like, 'I need to talk to somebody. Something is wrong'. I was just really depressed." P11 confessed,

I just want them to look at us as special human beings who try so hard, and we go home and cry every day because we just want to learn, and we want to learn so hard. But we just can't grab things like other people.

## Theme 5: Accommodations Accessed to Assist with Academic Challenges

The fifth theme revealed by the participants was the participants' use of accommodations to assist with their academic challenges. These accommodations included using resources offered by their college or university that helped navigate the academic challenges encountered by the participants. Ten of the 13 participants, or 77%, found accommodations resources helpful in navigating the academic challenges associated with ADHD. Resources they found most beneficial were tutoring services, advising services, being allowed to record classes, and additional time granted to complete assignments and tests.

Seven of the 13 participants, or 54%, found tutoring services to be instrumental in their academic success; six of the 13 participants, or 46%, found advising services to be helpful; two of the 13 participants, or 15%, stated that being allowed to record classes was essential; and six of the 13 participants, or 46%, found additional time granted to

complete assignments and tests to be invaluable. P1 stated, "I absolutely did utilize the tutor resources. It's very, very important to me because I knew I was not going to do good."

At first, P3 was apprehensive to accepting disabled student accommodations because she feared stigma. But after her advisor explained the process, P3 became more receptive to accepting services. P3 explained,

This was, like, I think, the hardest thing for me to do. And that was actually utilize the ADA resources. Because I didn't know what kind of stigma would come along with it. I didn't want to be prejudged. The way that it works is that it's basically the teachers or the professors are notified that this student has a disability, and they're allotted a certain amount of time if needed. And when she explained that to me. I'm like, okay. If I feel that I need more time, I would let the professor know that 'okay, I do need a little bit more time for this assignment because it's taking me a little bit longer to understand this or to complete this' and yeah, it definitely helps me ... Advising was helpful.

P6 found tutoring to be a useful resource. She also explained that reaching out to her professors to request extended time was also helpful. P6 Commented,

Especially with courses that I was not too secure in, like math or something like that. I was like, 'okay, I'm going to need a tutor for that.' But it did not happen nearly as much as I should have. As far as communicating with teachers about asking for flexibility with deadlines and stuff, I was much more comfortable with asking for that.

P7 shared that though disabled student services were not available at that time, she did utilize tutoring services during her time in college. She asserted that had disabled student service been available, it would have been helpful. P7 reported,

I had a tutor because I really struggled. But it wasn't specifically for students with disabilities. Having those disability services and being able to take advantage of things like a note-taker, longer time on tests, or all those kinds of the regular accommodations. Had they been available, I'm certain it would have helped.

P9 explained that though she received extended deadlines and audio recording privileges, she needed more of a system put into place to help with her ADHD academic struggles. P9 Noted,

I needed actual skills and practices put in place. But pretty much the main resources that I used was extended time and the ability to be able to record. It was good to be able to have the audio and video recordings so that I could go back and listen.

P10 found counseling not to be a good fit for her. But like P9, she found the ability to record her classes to be a helpful resource. P10 mentioned,

I did do counseling there a couple of times, but it wasn't so comfortable for me.

One of the counselors helped me a little bit but, I never went back though. For more difficult classes, if I recorded my classes, then the day before the test, relisten to that recording and take notes from the recording, that I could retain the information, a little bit more.

P11 utilized the support of the student disability office to help guide her through the accommodation process. P11 shared,

My college had a disability office, so I used that support service. Every semester, I will go to meet with my counselor, and then we would discuss my accommodations. I really had a good support system in college, that all the teachers respected the disability service office. So, I really appreciated that. The tutoring services in my college I use them to death. I went to that tutoring center every single day, and I stayed there for several hours. I lived there...And I received double time on my test and extended time on assignments.

P13 found the assistance of tutoring and especially her advisor to be instrumental in her academic success. P13 shared,

I would use tutoring help that was online if there was something I didn't understand. I talked to my advisor about struggles that I had and things like that...I did talk to my advisor, and he came up with help. He came up with an alternate program for my master's.

P5 and P8 chose not to utilize accommodations because they feared the stigma that was attached to accessing such help. P5 disclosed, "I never opened up to anybody. The reason is that I did not feel comfortable about telling anyone. I feel there may be stigma toward me because of it. So, I chose to not utilize any services." P8 mentioned,

Some of them definitely just thought that I was always coming up with some type of an excuse. Asking for help makes me feel weak, or lazy, or just, there's so many negative things that I associate with asking for help.

## Theme 6: Strategies for Coping with the Stigma and Challenges of ADHD in College

Ten of the 13 participants, or 77%, shared relaxation and coping techniques and routines that they found most helpful in navigating and coping with the stigma, stress, pressures, and challenges of college life. Strategies shared included coping by using meditation, therapy, and self-medication. Other strategies are taking control by keeping a detailed schedule and self-advocating.

### Subtheme 6a. Coping by Using Meditation, Therapy, and Self-Medicating

Seven of the 13 participants, or 54%, coped with the stigma and stresses of ADHD and college by utilizing meditation, therapy, and self-medicating. P1 shared,

I could complete an assignment in a day. But it's going to take me about four or five hours of the sitting process. Of doing something else. I have to literally just focus, like try to focus myself, and it's so hard. I can't have my phone near me or things around me that would distract me. Or I will get completely off-topic. And so, that was always a hard process that I tried to figure out on my own.

Three of the 13 participants, or 23%, explained that meditation was a helpful tool to help in mindfulness. P1 shared, "The main thing that I had to learn was meditation. Meditation is very important. It's hard; It's very, very hard. I'm trying to learn just to pray more deeply and meditate longer." P10 noted, "So, it's a super obtainable activity to do as a human, to help with grounding and mindfulness."

Five of the 13 participants, or 38%, reported that therapy was a beneficial tool to help develop the necessary coping skills. P1 shared,

Therapy was very, very important for me. I feel like some of the other recommendations aren't geared towards African American females; you know, they're geared towards more of the white American male. So, therapy was just really, really important for me to obtain and everything.

P2 stated, "Most of the time, I used therapy for sure." P5 added, "I attended psychological sessions to get therapy." P6 shared, "I'm now diagnosed, and I'm medicated and getting regular therapy." P8 reported, "At the beginning of 2018, I started going to a therapist, and finally got the right diagnosis, praise God, with ADHD."

Two of the 13 participants, or 15%, reported turning to self-medication as a coping mechanism to manage their emotional challenges. P8 disclosed, "I started self-medicating. Between the first and the second year of college, where I had been out from being on academic probation. I tried marijuana during that time." P10 also shared her experiences with self-medication. P10 recalled,

I used to smoke weed, and I use to have so much fun smoking, so much fun. Not anymore; something changed in my brain chemistry. I feel like I go through like a psychosis, and it gets really dangerous. I think that marijuana, especially at a young age, just affects your brain chemistry. I think I didn't know it at the time.

## Subtheme 6b. Taking Control by Keeping a Detailed Schedule and Self-Advocating

Two of the 13 participants, or 15%, of participants, found that keeping a detailed schedule helped with organization. P3 shared,

There are certain things that I have to have a certain way in order for me to make sure a task is complete. I have color-coded events on my calendar for things that I have to do. It has caused me to pay more attention to how I manage my time, and what I do, and when I do it, and how I do it. So, it's more structure.

P8 explained, "A schedule it's so important for me. That's probably one of the most important parts. If anything interrupts my route or my schedule, it throws me off. I developed a Plan B and a Plan C."

Two of the 13 participants, or 15%, found that to be successful with ADHD in college, self-advocacy was essential. P9 stated, "I did advocate for myself and made my school aware that I had been diagnosed." P11 added,

We talk about the best strategies on how to be successful in the class, how I could go to my professor and ask them for help. If I had a problem with the professor, the counselor would give me skills on how to solve those conflicts in a way that is not going to anger the teacher. But yet, respect my accommodations.

## Theme 7: Teaching in Multiple Intelligences to Improve the College Experience

Ten of the 13 participants, or 77%, stressed the importance of teaching in multiple intelligences or in different learning styles. The participants explained that they learn in different ways than what is traditionally taught in the classroom. P1 commented, "You have to learn how to teach in different styles. You just can't teach one way and think that's just how it goes." P7 stated, "I was like give me the material, let me cover it in my way, I take the test, I know it, give me what I need. That's what works for me." P9 added, "Everyone is not going to need the same tools, and everyone is not going to benefit from the tools that someone else made." P10 shared,

College would have been better and went more smoother for me if I had just tapped into more whole-body health, like some sort of movement. I was always doing movement classes but, it feels like I needed more of that. There were definitely professors that I felt like could have taken more time to understand how I learned.

#### P11 Noted,

I don't think they're even trained on how to teach kids with different learning styles, whether visual or audio. The teacher should know how to teach students the different learning styles, whether it's visual or audio. So, my professor taught the whole class different ways to study. He says you can use different colors to categorize the importance of what you're learning...There's multiple ways for me to learn, and nothing's wrong with me; it's just finding out the best way for me to learn. I download software that turns my book into a PDF document. The software reads the book to me because I'm an audio learner and a visual learner. And I can also highlight certain words so I can like, identify them better.

#### P13 explained,

Some people don't learn one specific way; they may learn in a different way. Being able to say, 'Okay, I don't learn this way, and so I probably won't get the most out of it, doing it this way. Is there a possibility I can do it this way? If you have a final project that you have to do, instead of always it being a report, it could be doing a video interview where you're saying the same information, where it could be using your talents, saying the same exact thing in a different

mode. Typing papers, typing papers. Which was the most boring thing ever. So instead, if I could have created a video clip, PSA, or commercial instead, I probably would have gained more miles just having those different types of options.

### Theme 8: Early Diagnosis and Support is the Key to Success

Although this study focused on the participants' experiences as adults, to better understand their ADHD journey, the participants were asked to share their experiences in school during childhood. Of the 13 participants, eight or 61% reported being considered smart, even gifted, in elementary school. P3 stated, "When it came to learning, I was actually always the top of my class. It wasn't a challenge. Actually, I would say from kindergarten all the way through the sixth grade." P6 reported, "I was always considered, you know, smart or gifted or exceptional. I was in a gifted program." P7 commented, "I was always in the top 10% of my class." P8 noted, "I've always been a very advanced learner, so I was pretty bored in school all the time." P13 added, "I was always on the A B honor roll. I always had good grades.

Two of the 13 participants reported that they maintained straight A's throughout grade school until they entered college. P8 shared, "I was kind of like a gifted learner. I was a straight 'A' student until college." P12 added, "I was a straight 'A' student until I went to college."

Because nine of the 13 participants, or 69%, were diagnosed as adults (Table 1), the participants emphasized the importance of early and accurate ADHD diagnosis and treatment. The participants asserted that early ADHD diagnosis may help provide the

skills, support, and preparation necessary to be successful when transitioning from high school to college. P6 commented,

If someone would have diagnosed me early, I probably would have seen why I had moved through four years of college, and it has taken 20 years.

But I don't think by the time you're out of elementary school, especially the generation I came in, you know, no one is asking you those types of questions anymore, to be evaluated. By the time you're in a college-level, no one's evaluating you for ADHD. That's what you have to go and explore on your own.

P7 noted, "Just if I had been diagnosed. I think just knowing would have made a world of difference. I know it made a world of difference in my life." P8 shared,

I was misdiagnosed three times by three different therapists before I finally had a psychiatrist tell me that it's ADHD. Once I got the right diagnosis, I was able to look at every other part of my life and make it work for who I am.

P9: explained,

If ... had I known, you know, especially for my undergrad years. I think if I had known what I was dealing with, or have some ideal, and perhaps had some things in place from a younger age, you know. I think I could have possibly been more successful in going after the things that I was actually interested in.

P10 stated,

I found out later in life, as always, I wonder what if I had known, you know, what differences would it have made? Yeah, there's two sides of that like; at one point,

I thought that I wish I would have been diagnosed with ADHD earlier and had prescribed something to me during that time.

## Subtheme 8a. Apprehensive Parents

Although a majority of the participants expressed the importance of early diagnosis, they also shared concerns about African American children being mislabeled, stigmatized, and treated unfairly. Though only four of the 13 participants, or 31%, were diagnosed with ADHD as children, seven of the 13 participants, or 54%, reported being labeled as "bad" when they were children. P1 stated,

I was absolutely treated differently because I noticed there were kids that were not African American that were diagnosed with ADHD that were just treated a whole lot better. I think that when African American kids are diagnosed with ADHD, we are kind of looked at as the bad children. So, I absolutely dealt with that when I was younger.

P13 added, "I was just labeled a bad kid. ADHD wasn't really diagnosed then. I was just considered bad, bad black girl. Bad, black, mouthy, know it all black girl."

Additionally, three of the 13 participants, or 23%, reported that teachers requested that they be placed in a special education program. Two of the parents refused the request because they feared their child being singled out, labeled, or stigmatized. P1 shared, "They wanted to put me in special education but, I did not go to special education. My grandmother was completely against it." P8 stated,

One of my teachers mentioned to my mom that maybe a special ed program would be a better option for me. My mom was pretty upset about it, and she was

like, 'No, nothing's wrong. My baby should not go into that class!' So, the classes were declined because my mom, and I think like most parents, probably thought that those classes were for kids that we're incapable of learning or that, you know, for lack of a better term, like, not smart.

### **Discrepant Cases**

Eight discrepant and nonconforming cases were revealed through responses to the interview questions. These discrepant cases were addressed in subthemes 3a and 3b, theme 5, and subtheme 8a of the results.

#### Summary

Chapter 4 presented a detailed description of Giorgi's (2012) descriptive phenomenological analysis process. The demographics of the participants were provided and details of the setting in which the interview took place. The data collection and data analysis process was described. Evidence of trustworthiness and background childhood information was also included. To address the research question, the 13 participants shared their unique experiences pertaining to the lived experiences of intersectional stigma of African American college women with ADHD. While each participant's identity and geographical location were not identified, similar struggles revealed one overarching theme of "Struggled in College" and eight themes outlining a common college experience of intersectional stigma.

The eight common themes revealed were: Disruptive ADHD symptoms that affected the college experience; no preparation for what to expect in college; experiences of discrimination and stigma; experiencing overwhelming feelings and emotions;

accommodations accessed to assist with academic challenges; strategies for coping and adapting to the challenges of ADHD in college; teaching in multiple intelligences to improve the college experience; and early diagnosis and support is the key to success. Seven subthemes were also revealed.

Chapter 5 will review the purpose and nature of the study and why it was conducted. I will summarize key findings and reveal how the results confirm, disconfirm, or extend knowledge in the discipline. I will also analyze and interpret the findings in the context of the theoretical and conceptual framework, describe recommendations for future research, and describe the potential impact of positive social change.

#### Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

Chapter 5 is dedicated to the discussion, conclusions, and recommendations revealed as a result of the study. The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore and document the intersectional stigma experiences of African American college women with ADHD. These descriptive recounts included the external experiences of the participants as well as the internal intersectional stigma experiences of the participants (Giorgi, 2009). Previous studies conducted on the experiences of women with ADHD (e.g., Guelzow et al., 2017; Holthe & Lavick, 2017) did not cover the intersection of stigmas experienced by African American college women with ADHD. Giorgi's five-step descriptive phenomenological method was used to collect data through 13 semistructured interviews. By conducting comprehensive interviews with each participant (Sundler, 2019), I was able to gain a rich, in-depth understanding of the lived experiences of intersectional stigma and the corresponding obstacles to obtaining a high-quality education, as described by African American college women with ADHD. The results of this study examining the intersectional stigma experienced by African American college women with ADHD revealed "struggled in college" as an overarching theme and eight themes and seven subthemes as identified in Table 2.

Key findings resulting from this study were (a) early diagnosis and treatment of ADHD are essential in order to provide the tools and support needed for success in college; (b) untreated symptoms of ADHD can be disruptive to the academic success of African American college women; (c) support is needed to help African American women with ADHD transition from high school to college; (d) African American women

with ADHD are reluctant to reveal their diagnosis to professors because they fear stigmatization and discrimination; (e) accommodations, academic coaching, and therapy can help African American women with ADHD succeed in college both academically and socially; and (f) teaching to multiple intelligence may ensure that the different learning styles of those with ADHD are addressed.

#### **Interpretation of Findings**

Chapter 2 contained comprehensive peer-reviewed literature on intersectional stigma experienced by African American college women with ADHD (Crenshaw, 1995). The findings of this study confirmed that African American college women with ADHD encountered intersectional stigma and marginalization, resulting in social isolation, psychological distress, and academic challenges. Early diagnosis, college transitional support, accommodations, and counseling should be encouraged to maintain the mental, social, and academic health of African American college women with ADHD. The findings are expressed through themes and subthemes that were revealed from the semistructured interviews.

#### **Overarching Finding**

The findings from this study revealed an overarching finding that the participants struggled in college. A majority of the participants shared that college was a challenge for them. Seventy-seven percent of the participants reported experiencing difficulties, particularly in classes that did not interest them, such as math classes that required extensive knowledge retention. P6 shared that she had a hard time just sitting still in a math class. Others found that courses that required a lot of writing and essays to be

difficult for them. P3, P6, and P10 reported that writing papers was very stressful and took a great deal of time to complete a writing assignment. The participants also explained that sometimes they had to stay up all night to complete a paper and still did not complete it in time. Kwon et al. (2018) and Saleh et al. (2018) mentioned that college students with ADHD are more likely to encounter numerous academic barriers that can affect the completion of their college degrees. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because the academic challenges of the participants with ADHD are verified.

As a result of the participants' college struggles, 62% reported that their graduation date was delayed or that they dropped out of school entirely. Many of the participants attributed these difficulties to undiagnosed ADHD and a lack of resource support. P3 stated that she did not know she had ADHD when she first started college and did not receive the resources needed to support her. This lack of support resulted in her taking longer than expected to receive her bachelor's degree. P6 shared that because she lacks support, she has been trying to complete her degree for over 20 years and has not yet been successful. P8 has been struggling to complete her undergraduate degree for seven years and has dropped out several times. The participants confessed that ADHD played a role in their academic challenges. Agnew-Blais et al. (2016), Ahmann et al. (2018), Saleh et al. (2018), and Tinklenberg et al. (2018) explained that college students who presented persistent symptoms of ADHD are more likely than students without ADHD to experience academic obstacles that can lead to higher academic probation, higher class withdrawal rates, and ultimately lower retention rates. This study confirmed

the knowledge of the research because the delayed graduation date, academic probation rate, and lower retention rate of the participants were verified.

# Finding 1: Disruptive ADHD Symptoms That Affected the College Experience

The first finding was that the study's participants indicated that their ADHD symptoms contributed to their struggles in college. Seventy-seven percent of the participants reported encountering academic challenges directly related to their ADHD symptoms. ADHD symptoms reported being the most disruptive included problems in memory, focusing, organization, prioritizing, time management, and procrastination. P1, P4, and P8 mentioned that one of their most impeding ADHD symptoms was their inability to focus. Their inability to focus caused them to be distracted, and as a result, they missed deadlines for assignments. Many of the participants reported disorganization as a significant problem during their time in college. P5 shared that her disorganization causes her not to attend classes at times. P2 was completely disorganized with her schoolwork and could not focus on and prioritize important things, which made school very stressful. P9 mentioned that her executive functioning around organization was a crucial issue for her. P9 explained that she was not motivated to get assignments completed. Saleh et al. (2018) and Tinklenberg et al. (2018) reported that college women with ADHD face academic difficulties in the areas of focus, organization, and motivation, which can affect the completion of assignments and, as a result, their grades. This study confirms the findings of previous research regarding the effects of disruptive symptoms of ADHD.

Thirty-one percent of the participants reported significant problems in the area of memory or retention of information. P3, P9, and P11 said that because they were having problems retaining information, they wasted a lot of time reading and repeatedly became frustrated with reviewing the same information. Moreover, 46% of the participants mentioned procrastination as a major roadblock to their academic success. P3 and P7 stated that they always waited until the last minute to complete an assignment. As a result of this procrastination, it became more challenging to complete the needed tasks to finish the courses. P6 and P3 shared that they were very overwhelmed with getting around to doing and completing an assignment. De Oliveira and Dias (2017), Molitor et al. (2019), and Young et al. (2020) found that women are more likely to present inattentive symptoms of ADHD that can affect memory, motivation, and executive functioning that can be exacerbated when coupled with the stresses of school. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because the effects of ADHD on performance in school are verified.

# Finding 2: No Preparation for What to Expect in College

The second finding revealed by the study was that the participants expressed that they were not sufficiently prepared for what to expect in college. Sixty-two percent of the participants shared that no one had helped them plan for what to expect in college. Fifty-four percent of the participants reported that when they went to college, they lost direction because they lacked the skills, guidance, and support needed to be successful. The lack of guidance, structure, and support resulted in the participants partying a lot and neglecting schoolwork. P7 stated that she did not study because no one had ever taught

her how to study. She also shared that college was a lot more complicated than it should have been because she lacked the needed adaptive skills. P7 then turned to the comfort of partying with her friends. P9 added that when the structure and support of family were removed, she was left without anyone to guide her and to tell her to go to class. She continued to explain that when her structure was removed, her ADHD symptoms got worse. P10 shared that she had no idea of what to do so, she ended up doing a lot of partying and drinking, which affected her grades. She explained that she did not have a good balance. Campbell et al. (2019) and Primm (2018) explained that challenges experienced by unprepared African American college students include lack of support, unfamiliarity with college norms, and lack of connection. This study confirmed the knowledge of the research because the experiences of African American college students who were not adequately prepared were verified.

# Finding 2a: First in Their Families to Attend College

One reason for the inadequate preparation was that these participants were the first in their family to go to college and, therefore, had no familial role models to help them. P1 explained that because no one prepared her for what to expect in college, her first semester produced the lowest GPA that she had ever had. Because she was not given a blueprint for what to do and what to expect, she used her newfound freedom to party a lot. P6 noted that if she had been prepared for what to expect in college, she would have understood the university process. She would have been advised where to go to access different services such as financial aid, tutoring, and other support services. Malott et al. (2020) maintained that first-generation African American college students encounter

multiple challenges, including lack of preparation, exclusion, isolation, self-doubt, and unwelcoming campus climate. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because the experiences of first-generation college students are verified.

# Finding 3: Experiences of Discrimination and Stigma

The third finding of this study was the participants' experiences of stigma and discrimination while attending college. Ninety-two percent of the participants interviewed reported that they experienced some type of stigma or discrimination during their time in college. Primm (2018) produced findings that showed that African Americans had experienced a lack of connection with professors and students, stereotypes, discrimination, and hostile campus climate. P5 shared that she did not feel discriminated against because of her race or gender, but she did feel discriminated against because of her disability. P7 added that she was confronted with racism for the first time when she went to college. The racism that she encountered was described as a type of undercover microaggression.

# Finding 3a: Experiences of Sharing ADHD Diagnosis with Professors

Seventy-seven percent of the participants reported experiencing discrimination received directly from their professors. P1, P7, P8, and P12 disclosed specific instances when they encountered discrimination from their professors. P1 recalled that she encountered a professor who asserted that African Americans did not have strong writing skills. This proclamation from her professor made P1, as an African American, feel discriminated against. P7 shared that she also encountered discrimination from her professors regarding her ability in the classroom. P7 shared that one of her professors

said that Black students should not expect to receive more than a "C" in his class because they were not genetically able to do so. P7 explained that she felt as though she was not treated the same as the White students in her class. P8 reported feeling like her professors did not regard her the same as the White students. P8 stated that she felt like they thought of her as a stereotypical lazy, unintelligent Black woman. P12 added that one of her professors told her that college was not for her.

Sixty-nine percent of the participants expressed apprehension about disclosing their ADHD diagnosis with their professors or requesting accommodations because they feared the stigma or discrimination that they would encounter. P1 and P3 shared their concerns about sharing their ADHD diagnosis with their professors. P1 stated that though she exhibited extreme ADHD symptoms, she was reluctant to share with her professors because she wanted to be judged on her own merits. P1 noted that when she shared her ADHD diagnosis with a couple of her professors, they thought she was just using it as an excuse and did not take her seriously. P3 added that she was leery of sharing her ADHD diagnosis.

Cénat et al. (2021), Primm (2018), and Von Robertson and Chaney (2017) maintained that African American college women experience hostility from both students and professors on campus. This hostility has been demonstrated in acts of stigma, stereotypes, and microaggression related to race and gender. African American college women have also reported being treated as unintelligent and with low expectations by their professors and staff, resulting in a lack of connection. Canu et al. (2020) and Donovan and Guillory (2017) added that the effects of intersectional discrimination

experienced by African American college women could negatively affect the students' academic engagement, thereby contributing to academic failure and, ultimately, early withdrawal from college. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because the acts of stigma, stereotypes, and microaggression related to race and gender experienced by African American college women are verified. This study also extends the knowledge of the body of research by demonstrating that in addition to the acts of stigma, stereotypes, and microaggression related to race and gender, the participants experienced stigma, stereotypes, and microaggression based on disability (ADHD) as well.

# Finding 3b: Experiences with Students and Problems Making and Keeping Friends

Seventy-seven percent of the participants reported that they encountered discrimination and microaggression directed at them by fellow students. The participants explained that these experiences gave them a feeling of disconnect and isolation. P4 recalled encountering microaggression from her White dormmates but remained passive and did not confront the dormmates because she wanted to fit in and to be liked. P6 shared that she could not connect culturally with her White classmates. P6 explained that she found that she was always conscious of her words and tone in class so that she would not come across as the "angry Black woman." P7 remembered witnessing the fraternities having "Blackface" parties. She recalled seeing signs placed throughout the quad openly advertising the parties. P7 also recalled experiencing a lot of microaggression from her White roommate, who hid her valuables because she thought P7 might steal them. P7 also remembered remarks from other students saying that she only got into the university because of Affirmative Action.

A majority of the participants reported having problems with making and keeping friends. Fifty-four percent of the participants reported experiencing isolation, rejection, and loneliness when attempting to form friendships in college. P2 shared that she had problems making friends in college because she was displaying symptoms of ADHD. P2 explained that no one wanted to work with her even during group assignments and that she was not invited to social events, clubs, or parties, leaving her feeling lonely and isolated. Though P3 reported having friends in college, she shared that she also experienced rejection from some groups. P7 disclosed that the other students always considered her to be strange. P10 recalled being socially awkward and being teased by her roommates.

DuPont-Reyes et al. (2020) and Primm (2018) maintained that African American college women with ADHD may experience intersectional stigma and marginalization, leading to feelings of rejection and social isolation. Kaur et al. (2018), Langlois (2020), Rahimi and Shojaei (2017), and Stewart (2018) added that these encounters of intersectional stigmas and marginalization could also lead to difficulties in fitting in socially, making and keeping friends, and self-esteem, which can lead to antisocial behavior, and ultimately academic failure. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because the intersectional stigma experiences of African American college women with ADHD are verified.

#### Finding 3c: Feelings of Imposter Syndrome and of Not Belonging

Sixty-two percent of the participants recalled experiencing feelings of inadequacy, not belonging, or of impostor syndrome. The participants expressed that they felt

different from the other students, as though they did not fit into the group. These selfperceptions adversely affected the participants' social acclimation and academic success. P6 and P7 felt academically intimidated by their fellow students. P6 shared that she felt like an impostor because she felt that the other students knew more than she. She was afraid to contribute to group conversations because she did not feel that she had the intellect to express herself. P7 stated that she experienced impostor syndrome for the first time when she started to attend college. She felt self-conscience about her race, socioeconomic status, and academic ability. P7 added that though she always felt socially awkward and did not fit into the crowd, she masked it and pretended she belonged. P8 mentioned that she felt different because she was one of the few African Americans at her school. P8 added that because she was an African American with ADHD, she felt as though her classmates thought of her as strange. P9 explained that it took her seven years to work up the courage to apply to her program because of her fear of inadequacy. She feared that because of her ADHD symptoms, she would not be accepted into nor complete the program. P10 felt intimidated by the professors and students in college. She felt like she was taking up too much space and was not comfortable in her college environment.

Lige et al. (2017) and Von Robertson and Chaney (2017) revealed that many African American students describe their experiences as unwelcomed, particularly on predominately White campuses. Furthermore, stereotypes and rejection directed toward African American students may give these students a feeling of not belonging, often resulting in social isolation, marginalization, and feelings of inadequacy. Brown et al.

(2017) and Primm (2018) added that the isolation and rejection experienced by African American students could lead to problems adjusting to life on campus and fitting into social groups. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because the African American college women's feelings of rejection and inadequacy are verified.

#### Finding 4: Experiencing Overwhelming Feelings and Emotions

The fourth finding revealed by the participants was the participants' experiences with overwhelming feelings and emotions. All of the study participants reported experiencing a combination of emotions and feelings during their time in college, including anger and frustration, shame and embarrassment, and depression and sadness. Forty-six percent of the participants recalled experiencing feelings of anger and frustration due to their college experiences. P5 stated that she felt a lot of anger and animosity toward other students because of how they treated her. P9 shared her frustration over her schoolwork became so overwhelming that her children had to sit her down and force her to complete her homework. Fifteen percent of the participants reported feelings of shame and embarrassment concerning the effects of ADHD on their academic progress. P6 shared that because of the stigma that she felt about not knowing what the other students in her class knew, she felt shame and embarrassment about being there. P8 stated that she felt embarrassed because she knew that she was capable of doing what the other students were doing but were not able to get there because of her symptoms.

Fifty-four percent of the participants reported experiencing extreme emotional reactions that resulted in crying, sadness, and in some cases, depression. P2 stated that

she became distressed that her classmates did not understand her and her struggle. She added that at times she would cry. P5 stated that she was sad and depressed during her entire time in college. She added that she wished that she could just be like everyone else. P7 shared that her ADHD caused her to have a lot of depression and anxiety. She further stated that there were times when she would stay locked up in her dark apartment for weeks at a time. P8 recalled that her depression got so bad that she had to go and see a psychologist. P11 confessed that her distress came from the fact that people did not understand that people with ADHD try very hard to grasp the concepts and learn, but the symptoms of ADHD made it very hard to do. She shared that she would cry every day because she wanted to learn but could not.

Donovan and Guillory (2017), Kaur et al. (2018), and Meza et al. (2016) found that the stigmatization, stereotypes, marginalization, and discriminatory practices, experienced by African American college women with ADHD presented a higher occurrence of psychological and emotional distress, drug abuse, sleep issues, eating disorders, depression, and anxiety than their male counterparts. As a result of their psychological distress, Hernández-Saca et al. (2018) and Stergiopoulos et al. (2020) surmised that African American college women have a higher occurrence of self-isolation self-injury, and suicide attempts compared to their male counterparts. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because overwhelming feelings of depression experienced by African American college women are verified. This study also extends the knowledge of the body of research by adding anger, frustration, shame, and

embarrassment to the psychological and emotional distress experienced by African American women with ADHD.

## Finding 5: Accommodations Accessed to Assist with Academic Challenges

The fifth finding revealed by the study was the participants' use of accommodations to assist with academic challenges caused by ADHD. Seventy-seven percent of the participants found their college or university accommodations resources to help navigate the academic obstacles caused by ADHD. The resources most utilized were tutoring services, advising services, audio recording lectures, extended time allotted to complete assignments, tests, and exams. Fifty-four percent of the participants utilized tutoring services to assist them academically; 46% found advising services helpful; 15% found that recording lectures to be invaluable; 46% shared that additional time allowed to complete assignments and tests was useful. P1 shared that it was very, very important to her and contributed to her success. P6 also found tutoring to be a helpful resource, especially with her math courses. She also utilized extended deadlines for assignments. P7 stated that although they did not have official disabled student services when she attended college, they did have tutoring services that she found helpful. P9 explained that she received extended deadlines and audio recording privileges. She needed more of a system put into place to help with her ADHD academic struggles. P3 and P11 found the support of the disabled students' office to help guide them through the accommodation process. They would meet with their counselor each semester and make an accommodation plan that worked for them. P13 found the assistance of tutoring and mainly her advisor to be instrumental in her academic success.

Gormley et al. (2016) and Von Robertson and Chaney (2017) found that it was beneficial for students with ADHD to utilize support services available to them from the disabled Student Services of their university. Ahmann et al. (2018) and Gormley et al. (2016) explains that the available resources include tutoring, advising, preferred seating in the classroom, allowing the use of recording devices and laptop computers to record lectures, access to professor's notes, and additional time to complete assignments and exams. D'Alessio and Banerjee (2016), Ganguly and Perera (2019), and Srivastava et al. (2017) add that students with ADHD should seek assistance in academic accommodations, academic counseling, and ADHD coaching, which can help with academic and social issues. Accommodations are valuable tools that can help prevent academic failure and college dropout. Gormley et al. (2016) maintained that if African American students accept the provided services and effectively communicate with professors, they are more likely to have a more successful outcome than if they do not take these steps. This study confirms knowledge of the research because the importance of the use of accommodations for those with ADHD is verified.

Some of the participants expressed apprehension about accessing accommodation for fear of being stigmatized. P5 and P8 chose not to utilize accommodations because they feared the stigma attached to accessing such help. P5 disclosed that she did not feel comfortable opening up to anyone about her ADHD because she feared the stigma. She chose not to utilize any accommodations provided by the university. P8 mentioned that she was afraid to mention her diagnosis because she did not want to be judged as weak, lazy, or as someone using it as an excuse. She, therefore, did not seek accommodations.

Ahmann et al. (2018), D'Alessio and Banerjee (2016), and Yates et al. (2015) explained that though support services are made available to students with learning disabilities, many do not use the services offered because they fear being stigmatized. Holthe and Langvik (2017) and Kaur et al. (2018) concluded that these individual symptoms of ADHD would only exacerbate without the needed support, causing a significantly lower college retention rate among African American women compared to their White counterparts who do not have ADHD. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because some students refuse accommodations because they fear stigma is verified.

# Finding 6: Strategies for Coping With the Stigma and Challenges of ADHD in College

The participants reported that they had developed coping skills to help them cope with the demands of college. Seventy-seven percent of the participants shared that they used relaxation and coping techniques to help navigate and cope with college life's stigma, stress, pressures, and challenges. One of the strategies shared included meditation, therapy, and self-medication.

#### Finding 6a. Coping by Using Meditation, Therapy, and Self-Medicating

Fifty-four percent of the participants coped with the stigma and stresses of ADHD and college by utilizing meditation, therapy, and self-medicating. Twenty-three percent of the participants explained that meditation was a very effective tool to help stay focused and grounded. P1 shared that she uses prayer as her form of meditation. She explains that

meditation, reflection, and prayer are very important, though it is difficult to stay focused. P10 agreed that meditation is helpful activity to assist in staying grounded and mindful.

Thirty-eight percent of the participants ported that therapy was an essential tool in helping to develop coping skills. P1 shared that she thought that most recommendations for coping with ADHD are geared toward the needs of White rather than African American women. Therefore, P1 felt that therapy was a vital tool to assist in coping with the demands of ADHD in college. P2, P5, P6, and P8 agreed that therapy was a valuable tool to help to deal with their ADHD symptoms. P8 reported that therapy was beneficial in her getting the diagnosis and medication needed to help her navigate the stresses of college.

Fifteen percent of the participants confessed to turning to self-medication as a coping mechanism to assist in managing the emotional challenges of ADHD in college. P8 disclosed that she started using marijuana after being placed on academic probation between her first and second year of college. P10 admitted to using marijuana as a reprieve from her problems. However, she discontinued her use of marijuana after it adversely affected her brain chemistry.

Holthe and Langvik (2017) and Meza et al. (2016) purported that it was essential to address the issues of stigma in women with ADHD to prevent them from turning to drugs as a coping mechanism. Additionally, Glynn and Schaller (2017) and Mattox and Vinson (2018) stressed the importance of seeking therapy the proper medication to help African Americans navigate the challenges and perils of ADHD. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because the use of therapy and the proper medication for

ADHD to help avoid self-medication are verified. This study also extends the knowledge of the research by adding meditation as a viable mechanism for coping with the symptoms and stresses of ADHD.

## Finding 6b. Taking Control by Keeping a Detailed Schedule and Self-Advocating

While interviewing the participants, many stressed the importance of coping with the stigma and challenges of ADHD by keeping a detailed schedule or calendar to stay organized and ensure that they are getting the services and support they are entitled to advocate for themselves. Fifteen percent of the participants found that keeping a detailed schedule or calendar helped them with their organization. P3 shared that she needed to keep a color-code calendar to help her to stay structured and to help to manage her time better. P8 adds that a detailed calendar is critical to her. She asserts that by keeping a calendar, she was able to keep track of her time and make contingency plans in case the initial plan has to be modified. Fifteen percent of the participants declared that selfadvocacy was an essential component in successfully managing their ADHD needs. P9 maintained that she took control and advocated for herself by sharing her ADHD diagnosis with her school and requested the accommodations needed to be academically successful. P11 added that she worked closely with her disabled student's advisor to help to develop strategies and skills to address conflicts and problems encountered with professors. These skills empowered her to be a strong advocate for herself.

D'Alessio and Banerjee (2016), Gatlin et al. (2016), and Prevatt et al. (2017) maintained that it is essential that students with ADHD develop the skills and strategies needed to help cope with their challenges and limitations. ADHD coaching is

recommended as a valuable tool to help develop the needed skills to navigate and cope with the challenges of ADHD. ADHD coaching can help develop self-confidence, study skills, planning skills, effective time management, organizational skills, completing tasks, and problem-solving skills. ADHD coaching interventions can also help develop strategies to help those with ADHD handle discrimination and social interactions. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because the need for students with ADHD to develop planning, time management, and organizational skills is verified. This study also extends the knowledge of the research by adding self-advocacy as a valuable strategy for coping with the academic and social challenges of ADHD.

## Finding 7: Teaching in Multiple intelligences to Improve the College Experience

While interviewing the study participants, the subject of learning in multiple intelligences consistently emerged as a topic of discussion. Seventy-seven percent of the participants stressed the importance of teaching students with ADHD in multiple intelligences or different learning styles. The participants explained that because they learn in different ways than what is traditionally taught in the classroom, they should be taught in these different styles or intelligences to increase self-esteem about ability and be successful academically. P1 commented that teachers should learn how to teach in different styles to accommodate all students learning styles. P7 stated that she preferred teachers to give her the material and cover it so that she processes it best. P9 added that everyone is not going to need the same academic tools, and therefore, everyone is not going to benefit from the academic tools that someone else has made. P10 shared that learning should be a whole-body experience. She explains that she learns best when she

is doing movement in class. She thinks that professors should take the time to understand how she and other students learn best.

The participants mentioned that some professors are beginning to understand that students learn in different ways and are, therefore, beginning to incorporate the different learning styles into their lesson plans. P11 noted that she had a professor who did attempt to teach students in different learning styles. She shared that her professor taught the whole class different ways to study. He also demonstrated that students could use colors to emphasize and categorize important concepts. P11 added that software that converts books into a PDF document that reads the book out loud could be beneficial to audio and visual learners. P13 expressed that when a paper is due, those with different learning styles should instead be allowed to create and present a video clip saying the same thing.

Najafi et al. (2017) and Sfrisi et al. (2017) demonstrated that when a student with ADHD is taught in a learning style that is best suited for them, they show academic improvement. Furthermore, according to Najafi et al. (2017), teaching children with ADHD in the multiple intelligence or learning style they best learn can increase self-confidence and decrease behavior problems. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because teaching in multiple intelligences increases self-esteem, and academic success is verified. This study also extends the body of research knowledge by adding details of how to teach in multiple intelligences at a college level.

#### Finding 8: Early Diagnosis and Support Is the Key to Success

This study primarily focused on the participants' experiences as adults in college. However, the participants also shared their experiences in school during childhood.

Sixty-one percent of the participants reported that they were smart in elementary school. P3, P6, P7, P8, and P13 stated that school was not a challenge for them and that they were considered exceptional learners who performed at the top of their classes in elementary school. These participants added that they were also considered for or placed in gifted programs. P8 and P13 noted that in addition to being advanced gifted learners in elementary school, they both maintained straight "A's" until they entered college. According to Najafi et al. (2017), having ADHD does not significantly affect an individual's IQ score. This study confirms the research knowledge because ADHD does not affect intelligence. This study also extends the knowledge of the research by demonstrating that a high school to college transition program for those with ADHD can be beneficial to their academic success.

Because 69% of the participants were diagnosed as adults (see Table 1), the participants emphasized the importance of early and accurate ADHD diagnosis and treatment. P6, P7, P8, P9, and P10 expressed that early diagnosis and treatment of children with ADHD can help give them the skills, support, and strategies essential to successfully transition from high school to college and succeed while in college. P6 shared that it would not have taken her 20 years to complete a bachelor's degree if she had been diagnosed earlier. P9 disclosed that had she been diagnosed at a younger age, she would have had skills in place to help her become more successful in undergraduate school. P7 and P10 confessed that it would have made a big difference in their lives if they had been diagnosed and treated earlier.

De Oliveira and Dias (2017) and Young et al. (2020) reported that as a result of being underdiagnosed with ADHD as children, women had become the fastest-growing demographic of both types of ADHD diagnoses (i.e., compulsive/hyperactivity and inattentive), with more than half of the adult diagnosis being women. Additionally, Mattox and Vinson (2018) maintained that ADHD should be addressed early so that cognitive and learning issues do not cause long-term academic deterioration. The early diagnosis of ADHD will give children access to academic support, skills, and strategies that will help them succeed academically. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because the need and benefit of early ADHD diagnosis and support are verified.

## Finding 8a. Apprehensive Parents

Contrarily to the assertion of the importance of early ADHD diagnosis, the participants also shared their concerns about African American children being mislabeled, stigmatized, and treated unfairly. Though only 31% of the participants were diagnosed with ADHD as children, 54% recalled being labeled as "bad" when they were children. P1 conveyed that she was treated differently than the White children who were diagnosed with ADHD. She added that while the White children with ADHD were treated like they had a condition, African American children with ADHD were just considered bad with behavior problems. P13 shared that she was labeled a "Bad, black, mouthy, know it all black girl."

Alvarado and Modesto-Lowe (2017) and Lawson et al. (2017) maintained that African American children who are screened for ADHD are more likely to be over-diagnosed with behavior or Conduct Disorders (CD) than White children with similar

symptoms who are diagnosed with ADHD. Coker et al. (2016) and Mattox and Vinson (2018) inferred that due to the disparity in the appropriate diagnoses in African American children as opposed to their White counterparts, African American children had reduced access to the needed medication and academic support. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because the likelihood of African American children being misdiagnosed with conduct disorder instead of ADHD is verified.

Additionally, though 23% of the participants reported that their teachers requested they be placed in a special education program, 7% of those parents refused the request. These parents feared that their children were being singled out, labeled, or stigmatized. P1 shared that her grandmother refused to let her be placed in the special classes. P8 shared that when her teachers asked her mother about placing her into a special education program, her mother became very upset. P8 said that her mother refused the request because she thought that special education classes were for children incapable of learning. P8 noted that her mother felt as though she was singled out, and it was a form of discrimination.

Alvarado and Modesto-Lowe (2017), Foy (2018), Mattox and Vinson (2018), and Thurston et at., (2018) purported that African American parents tended to be apprehensive about allowing their children to be screened for ADHD for fear that their children may be misdiagnosed, stigmatized, discriminated against, socially ostracized, and unnecessarily placed in special education classes. This study confirms the knowledge of the research because the apprehension of African American parents in allowing their

children to be evaluated for ADHD because they feared discrimination and stigma is verified.

#### Theoretical Framework

The social stigma theory (Goffman, 1963) served as the theoretical framework for this research study. The social stigma theory focused on stereotypes of an individual's attributes, behaviors, or physical characteristics, which resulted in the individual being rejected by social groups in which they would otherwise have been welcomed. O'Shay-Wallace (2020) utilized the social stigma theory in research that addressed mental health, race, and gender issues. Young et al. (2020) mentioned the social stigma theory in a research study that involved women with ADHD. Guarneri et al. (2019) indicated the social stigma theory in research about how self-stigma is caused by how individuals internalize their peers' negative perceptions, resulting in their low self-esteem.

# **Conceptual Framework**

The intersectional stigma theory served as the conceptual framework for this research study. The intersectional theory focuses on the stereotypes of the intersection of two or more stigmatized traits such as gender, race, class, sexuality, and disability, which results in an experience specific to the intersection of traits (Crenshaw, 1991). African American college women with ADHD experience intersectional stigmas which can affect social acceptance and mental and emotional health (Hernández-Saca et al., 2018; Oexle & Corrigan, 2018). Stergiopoulos et al. (2020) found that Intersectional stigmas can negatively affect the stigmatized person's social identity and quality of life. The intersectional stigmas directed toward African American college women with ADHD can

cause challenges to the completion of their degree program compared to those who do not have intersectional stigmas (Kwon, 2018).

# **Theoretical and Conceptual Framework Analysis**

The findings of this study supported both the social stigma and the intersectional stigma theories. The findings confirmed that African American college women encountered social stigma and intersecting stigmas of race, gender, and ADHD. The study results revealed that the participants experienced stigma and intersectional stigma from professors and fellow students. The results of the stigmas experienced by the participants resulted in the participants encountering discrimination, microaggression, and social ostracization. As a result of their experiences of multiple stigmas, the participants suffered from impostor syndrome, emotional disturbances, and academic failure. The experiences of stigma encountered by the participants are consistent with the social stigma theory's contention that stigmatization can prevent the stigmatized person from receiving social acceptance. The participants' experiences of stigma are consistent with the intersectional stigma theory claim that African American women face inequalities on many different levels, including race and gender.

# **Limitations of the Study**

This study provided a comprehensive description of intersectional stigma experienced by African American college women with ADHD. Several limitations were identified while conducting this research. Limitations are elements that may affect the outcome of the study (Almeida et al., 2017). The first limitation observed was that the participants were all African American women who were at least 18 years old, diagnosed

with ADHD, and completed at least one year of college. Therefore, the experiences of the participants were specific to their perceptions. Consequently, this study may not be generalizable to individuals of other races, males, minors, those not diagnosed with ADHD, or those who had not attended at least one year of college. A limitation related to this study's descriptive phenomenological approach was, the scope was limited to a small number of 13 participants. These limitations may cause concerns for transferability because the sample size of this study was small and was specific to the population of African American college women with ADHD.

#### **Recommendations for Future Research**

This study was conducted to explore the lived experiences of intersectional stigma described by African American college women with ADHD. Based on the strengths and limitations of the current study and the literature reviewed, recommendations for future research were revealed. The current studies on this research topic only focused on women with ADHD. However, they did not specify the participants' ethnicity. Further qualitative research could explore the intersectional stigma experiences of college women with ADHD of other underserved ethnicities, such as Latinx and Native Americans. Secondly, the current study emphasized the intersectional stigma of African American college women with ADHD. However, other types of learning disabilities were not included in this study. Future research can be conducted on the intersectional stigma of African American college women on the autism spectrum.

Additionally, the present study focused on the intersection of ethnicity, gender, and disability (i.e., African American, woman, ADHD). However, future studies should

explore intersections of two or more different traits, such as race, gender, sexuality, class, and disabilities, resulting in unique life experiences for those who possess these intersections of traits. Lastly, teaching in multiple intelligences was revealed in the findings to affect the participants' academic progress positively. Future research to explore the effects of teaching children with learning disabilities in multiple intelligences is recommended.

#### **Implications of Positive Social Change**

African American college women with ADHD may experience intersectional stigmas, which can cause problems with social acceptance (Oexle & Corrigan, 2018) and academic advancement. This study aimed to understand better the lived experiences of intersectional stigma related to African American college women with ADHD. The primary finding of this study may contribute to the current body of literature on stigma and intersectional stigma and encourage future research on the effects of stigma and intersectional stigma on vulnerable groups and underserved communities.

Moreover, the results of this study may encourage high schools to conduct more rigorous ADHD screening of people of color and to implement a mentoring program to assist and support those with ADHD as they transition from high school to college and beyond. The findings from this study indicated that students with ADHD learn best when taught in the ways they learn best. Therefore, implementing a program to teach children in multiple intelligences can be essential in the academic success of those with ADHD who learn in untraditional ways. The potential social implications of the results of this study may be to provide college administrators with a better understanding of African

American college women with ADHD needs and challenges and provide data to help develop support and services that will assist in this populations' academic and social success

#### Conclusion

African American college women with ADHD must endure the triple threat of intersectional stigma associated with being African American, woman, and having ADHD (Crenshaw, 1995). While in college, these women must also endure microaggression, discrimination, marginalization, and social ostracization while staying afloat academically. Previous studies conducted on the topic of stigma related to women diagnosed with ADHD (e.g., Guelzow et al., 2017; Holthe & Lavick, 2017) did not address the compounding impact of intersectional stigma experienced by African American college women with ADHD. This descriptive phenomenological study was needed to understand the intersectional stigma experiences of African American college women with ADHD.

Thirteen semistructured interviews were conducted with African American college women with ADHD to understand their intersectional stigma experiences better. The participants shared their experiences of stigma, discrimination, and marginalization, and social isolation in college. The study's findings revealed that the participants struggled in college. Other findings revealed in the study were that disruptive ADHD symptoms made college challenging for the participants both academically and socially. The participants were unprepared for what to expect when they entered college, causing them to lose direction and focus. Additionally, reports of participants' stigma,

discrimination, and social isolation were recorded. Overwhelming feelings and emotions, accommodations, coping skills, the need for instruction in multiple intelligences, and early detection were also discussed.

Moreover, the results of this study may bring social change by encouraging high schools to conduct more rigorous ADHD screening of people of color and to implement a mentoring program to assist and support those with ADHD as they transition from high school to college and beyond. Another potential impact for social change is to teach children using multiple intelligences because students with ADHD learn best when taught in the ways they learn best. The final potential for social change for this study may be to provide college administrators with a better understanding of African American college women with ADHD needs and challenges and provide data to help develop support and services that will assist in this populations' academic and social success.

#### References

- Abdalla, M. M., Oliveira, L. G. L., Azevedo, C. E. F., & Gonzalez, R. K. (2018). Quality in qualitative organizational research: Types of triangulations as a methodological alternative. *Administração: Ensino e pesquisa*, *19*(1), 66-98. https://doi.org/10.13058/raep.2018.v19n1.578
- Agnew-Blais, J. C., Polanczyk, G. V., Wertz, J., Moffitt, T. E., Arseneault, L. (2016). Evaluation of the persistence, remission, and emergence of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder in young adulthood. *JAMA Psychiatry*. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2016.0465
- Ahmann, E., Tuttle, L. J., Saviet, M., & Wright, S. D. (2018). A descriptive review of ADHD coaching research: Implications for college students. *Journal of Postsecondary Education & Disability*, *31*(1), 17-39.
- Al-Ababneh, M. (2020). Linking ontology, epistemology, and research methodology. Science & Philosophy, 8(1), 75-91.
- Albrecht, B., Uebel-von Sandersleben, H., Wiedmann, K., Rothenberger, A. (2015).

  ADHD history of the concept: The case of the continuous performance test.

  Current Developmental Disorders Report, 2(1), 10-22.

  https://doi.org/10.1007/s40474-014-0035-1
- Alemeida, F., Faria, D., & Queirós, A. (2017). Strengths and limitations of qualitative and quantitative research methods. *European Journal of Education Studies*, *3*, 369-387. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.887089
- Alvarado, C., & Modesto-Lowe, V. (2017). Improving treatment in minority children

- with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Clinical Pediatrics (Phila)*, *56*(2), 171-176. https://doi.org/10.1177/0009922816645517
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5th ed.). https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Annamma, S. A., Jackson, D. D., & Morrison, D. (2017). Conceptualizing color evasiveness: Using dis/ability critical race theory to expand a color-blind racial ideology in education and society. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 20(2), 147-162. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613324.2016.1248837
- Arifin, S. R. M. (2018). Ethical considerations in qualitative study. *International Journal of Care Scholars*, 1(2), 30-33.
- Banaschewski, T., Zuddas, A., Asherson, P., Buitelaar, J., Coghill, D., Danckaerts, M., Döpfner, M., Rohde, L. A., Sonuga-Barke, E., & Taylor, E. (2015). *ADHD and Hyperkinetic Disorder* (2nd ed.). Oxford.
- Barkley, R. A., Saleh, A., Fuchs, C., Taylor, W. D., & Niarhos, F. (2018). Barkley adult ADHD rating scale—IV (BAARS-IV). *Journal of American College Health*, 66(2), 98–105.
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *3*(2), 77–101. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088706qp063oa
- Brown, D., Blackmon, S., Rosnick, C., Griffin-Fennell, F., & White-Johnson, R. (2017).

  Initial development of a gendered-racial socialization scale for African American college women. *Sex Roles*, 77(3-4), 178-193. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-

- Campbell, S. D., Carter-Sowell, A. R., & Battle, J. S. (2019). Campus climate comparisons in academic pursuits: How race still matters for African American college students. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 22(3), 390–402. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430218823065
- Canu, W. H., Stevens, A. E., Ranson, L., Lefler, E. K., LaCount, P., Serrano, J. W., Willcutt, E., & Hartung, C. M. (2020). College readiness: Differences between first-year undergraduates with and without ADHD. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022219420972693
- Cénat, J. M., Blais-Rochette, C., Morse, C., Vandette, M. -P., Noorishad, P. -G., Kogan, C., Ndengeyingoma, A., & Labelle, P. R. (2021). Prevalence and risk factors associated with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder among US Black individuals: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA psychiatry*, 78(1), 21-28. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.2788
- Charbonnier, E., Caparos, S., & Trémolière, B. (2019). The role of mothers' affiliate stigma and child's symptoms on the distress of mothers with ADHD children.

  \*Journal of Mental Health\*, 28(3), 282–288.\*

  https://doi.org/10.1080/09638237.2018. 1521944
- Cherkasova, M. V., French, L. R., Syer, C. A., Cousins, L., Galina, H., Ahmadi-Kashani, Y., & Hechtman, L. (2020). Efficacy of cognitive behavioral therapy with and without medication for adults with ADHD: A randomized clinical trial. *Journal of attention disorders*, *24*(6), 889-903. https://doi.org/10.1177/1087054716671197

- Children and Adults with Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder. (2018). *More fire*than water: A short history of ADHD. https://chadd.org/adhd-weekly/more-fire-than-water-a-short-history-of-adhd/
- Clark, K. R., & Vealé, B. L. (2018). Strategies to enhance data collection and analysis in qualitative research. *Radiologic Technology*, 89(5), 482CT-485CT.
- Coker, T. R., Elliott, M. N., Toomey, S. L., Schwebel, D. C., Cuccaro, P., Tortolero Emery, S., Schuster, M. A. (2016). Racial and ethnic disparities in ADHD diagnosis and treatment. *Pediatrics*, 138(3). https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2016-0407
- Collins, K. H., Price, E. F., Hanson, L., & Neaves, D. (2020). Consequences of stereotype threat and imposter syndrome: The personal journey from STEM-practitioner to STEM-educator for four women of color. *Taboo: The Journal of Culture & Education*, *19*(4), 161–180.
- Collins, P. H. (2015). Intersectionality's definitional dilemmas. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *41*(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-073014-112142
- Crenshaw, K. W. (1991). Mapping the margins: Intersectionality, identity politics, and violence against women of color. *Stanford Law Review*, *43*(6), 1241. https://doi.org/10.2307/1229039
- Crichton, A. (1798). An inquiry into the nature and origin of mental derangement.

  Comprehending a concise system of the physiology and pathology of the human and a history of the passions and their effects. T. Cadell, Jr, and W Davies.
- D'Alessio, K. A., & Banerjee, M. (2016). Academic advising as an intervention for

- college students with ADHD. *Journal of Postsecondary Education and Disability*, 29(2), 109–121. ERIC. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1113031
- de Oliveira, C. T., & Dias, A. C. G. (2017). Difficulties and coping strategies of college students with ADHD symptoms. *Psicologia: Teoria E Prática*, *19*(2). https://doi.org/10.5935/1980-6906/psicologia.v19n2p264-275
- Donovan, R. A., Guillory, N. A. (2017). Black women's college experience: Influence of sociostructural stressors. In L. D. Patton & N. N. Croom, *Critical perspectives on Black women and college success* (pp. 188–199). Routledge.
- DuPont-Reyes, M. J., Villatoro, A. P., Phelan, J. C., Painter, K., & Link, B. G. (2020).
   Adolescent views of mental illness stigma: An intersectional lens. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 90(2), 201–211. https://doi.org/10.1037/ort0000425
- Emery, A., & Anderman, L. H. (2020). Using interpretive phenomenological analysis to advance theory and research in educational psychology. *Educational Psychologist*, *55*(4), 220-231. https://doi.org/10.1080/00461520.2020.1787170
- Englander, M. (2020). Phenomenological psychological interviewing. *The Humanistic Psychologist*, 48(1), 54–73. https://doi.org/10.1037/hum0000144
- Foy, S. L. (2018). Challenges from and beyond symptomatology: Stereotype threat in young adults with ADHD. *Journal of Attention Disorders*, *22*(3), 309-320. https://doi.org/10.1177/1087054715590159
- Frederick, A., & Shifrer, D. (2019). Race and disability: From analogy to intersectionality. *Sociology of Race and Ethnicity*, *5*(2), 200-214. https://doi.org/10.1177/2332649218783480

- Freedman, J. E., & Honkasilta, J. M. (2017). Dictating the boundaries of ab/normality: A critical discourse analysis of the diagnostic criteria for attention deficit hyperactivity disorder and hyperkinetic disorder. *Disability & Society*, *32*(4), 565-588. https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2017.1296819
- Ganguly, R., & Perera, H. N. (2019). Profiles of psychological resilience in college students with disabilities. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment*, *37*(5), 635–651. https://doi.org/10.1177/0734282918783604
- Gatlin, B. T., & Wilson, C. L. (2016). Overcoming obstacles: African American students with disabilities achieving academic success. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 85(2), 129-142. https://doi.org/10.7709/jnegroeducation.85.2.0129
- Gentles, S. J., Charles, C., Ploeg, J., & McKibbon, K. A. (2015). Sampling in qualitative research: Insights from an overview of the methods literature. The Qualitative Report, *20*(11), 1772-1789
- Giorgi, A. (2012). The descriptive phenomenological psychological method. *Journal of Phenomenological Psychology*, *43*(1), 3-12. https://doi.org/10.1163/156916212X632934
- Glynn, K., & Schaller, J. (2017). Predictors of employment outcomes for transition-age state-federal vocational rehabilitation consumers with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Journal of Vocational Rehabilitation*, 47(2), 159–174. https://doi.org/10.3233/JVR-170892
- Goffman, E. (1963). Stigma. Penguin.
- Gormley, M. J., DuPual, G. J., Weyandt, L. L., & Anastopoulos, A. D. (2016). First-year

- GPA and academic service use among college students with and without ADHD. Journal of Attention Disorders, 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1177/1087054715623046
- Graneheim, U. H., Lindgren, B.-M., & Lundman, B. (2017). Methodological challenges in qualitative content analysis: A discussion paper. *Nurse Education Today*, *56*, 29–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nedt.2017.06.002
- Gray, L. M., Wong-Wylie, G., Rempel, G. R., & Cook, K. (2020). Expanding qualitative research interviewing strategies: Zoom video communications. *The Qualitative Report*, 25(5), 1292-1301.
- Guarneri, J. A., Oberleitner, D. E., & Connolly, S. (2019). Perceived stigma and self-stigma in college students: A literature review and implications for practice and research. *Basic and Applied Social Psychology*, *41*(1), 48-62. https://doi.org/10.1080/01973533.2018.1550723
- Guelzow, B., Loya, F., & Hinshaw, S. (2017). How persistent is ADHD into adulthood?

  Informant report and diagnostic thresholds in a female sample. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 45(2), 301–312. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-0160174-4
- Guest G, Namey E, Chen M (2020). A simple method to assess and report thematic saturation in qualitative research. PLoS ONE *15*(5): e0232076. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0232076
- Gutland C. (2018). Husserlian phenomenology as a kind of introspection. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *9*, 896. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00896
- Harding, B. (2017). The field guide to ADHD: What they don't want you to know.

- Psychiatry--Theory, Applications, and Treatments. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED580887
- Harrison, L. (2017). Redefining intersectionality theory through the lens of African American young adolescent girls' racialized experiences. *Youth & Society*, 49(8), 1023–1039. https://doi.org/10.1177/0044118X15569216
- Hernández-Saca, D. I., Gutmann Kahn, L., & Cannon, M. A. (2018). Intersectionality dis/ability research: How dis/ability research in education engages intersectionality to uncover the multidimensional construction of dis/abled experiences. *Review of Research in Education*, *42*(1), 286–311. https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732x18762439
- Holthe, M. E. G., & Langvik, E. (2017). The Strives, struggles, and successes of women diagnosed with ADHD as adults. *SAGE OPEN*, 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244017701799
- Iannelli, V. (2019). History and medication timeline of ADHD. *Very Well Health*. https://www.verywellmind.com/adhd-history-of-adhd-2633127
- Jenkins, S. P., Calvert, M. J., & Draper, H. (2020). Potential research participants' use of information during the consent process: A qualitative pilot study of patients enrolled in a clinical trial. *PLoS ONE*, *15*(6), 1–15.
  https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0234388
- Johnson, M. J., & Reynolds, A. L. (2018). Factors influencing academic success among African American college women: The impact of African American acculturation and religiosity. *Journal of Black Psychology*, *44*(5), 403–421.

- https://doi.org/10.1177/0095798418777400
- Jones, H. A., Eddy, L. D., Bourchtein, E., Parks, A. M., Green, T. L., Karjane, N. W., & Svikis, D. S. (2018). Attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder symptoms, depression risk, and quality of life in black pregnant women. *Journal of Women's Health (15409996)*, 27(10), 1263–1270. https://doi.org/10.1089/jwh.2017.6547
- Kaur, S., Arun, P., Singh, S., & Kaur, D. (2018). EEG based decision support system to diagnose adults with ADHD. *IEEE Applied Signal Processing Conference* (ASPCON), 87–91. https://doi.org/10.1109/ASPCON.2018.8748412
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part

  4: Trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1),

  120-124. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375092
- Kwon, S. J., Kim, Y., & Kwak, Y. (2018). Difficulties faced by university students with self-reported symptoms of attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder. A qualitative study. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Health*, 12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-018-0218-3
- Kyngäs, H., Kääriäinen, M., & Elo, S. (2020). The trustworthiness of content analysis. In *The application of content analysis in nursing science research* (pp. 41-48). Springer, Cham.
- Langlois, C. (2020). College student perceptions of ADHD: Links between prior knowledge and stigma. https://digitalcommons.liberty.edu/honors/941/
- Lanska, D. J. (2018). The Klüver-Bucy syndrome. In *Neurologic-Psychiatric Syndromes* in *Focus Part I* (Vol. 41, pp. 77-89). Karger Publishers.

- https://doi.org/10.1159/000475721
- Lawson, G., Nissley-Tsiopinis, J., Nahmias, A., McConaughy, S., & Eiraldi, R. (2017).

  Do parent and teacher report of ADHD symptoms in children differ by SES and racial status? *Journal of Psychopathology & Behavioral Assessment*, *39*(3), 426. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10862-017-9591-0
- Leahy, L.G. (2018). Diagnosis and treatment of ADHD in children vs adults: What nurses should know. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, *32*(6), 890-895. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apnu.2018.06.013
- Lemon, L. L., & Hayes, J. (2020). Enhancing trustworthiness of qualitative findings:

  Using Leximancer for qualitative data analysis triangulation. *The Qualitative Report*, 25(3), 604-614.
- Lige, Q. M., Peteet, B. J., & Brown, C. M. (2017). Racial identity, self-esteem, and the impostor phenomenon among African American college students. *Journal of Black Psychology*, 43(4), 345–357. https://doi.org/10.1177/0095798416648787
- Liu, Q., Luo, D., Haase, J. E., Guo, Q., Wang, X. Q., Liu, S., ... & Yang, B. X. (2020).

  The experiences of health-care providers during the COVID-19 crisis in China: a qualitative study. *The Lancet Global Health*, 8(6), e790-e798.
- Luo, Y., Weibman, D., Halperin, J. M., & Li, X. (2019). A review of heterogeneity in attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). *Frontiers in human neuroscience*, *13*, 42. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2019.00042
- Malott, K., Havlik, S., Gosai, S., & Diaz Davila, J. (2020). A group intervention for prospective first-generation college students: Application with an urban, African

- American population. *Professional School Counseling*, *24*(1). https://doi.org/10.1177/2156759X20957297
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2016). Designing qualitative research (6th ed.).

  Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage
- Martel, M. M., Nigg, J. T., & Schimmack, U. (2017). Psychometrically informed approach to integration of multiple informant ratings in adult ADHD in a community-recruited sample. *Assessment*, *24*(3), 279–289. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073191116646443
- Martinez-Badía, J., & Martinez-Raga, J. (2015). Who says this is a modern disorder? The early history of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *World journal of psychiatry*, *5*(4), 379–386. http://doi.org10.5498/wjp.v5.i4.379
- Mattox, G. A., & Vinson, S. Y. (2018). Culturally Competent Approaches to ADHD:

  Issues in African American populations. Psychiatric Times, (9), 19.
- Matua, G. A., & Van Der Wal, D. M. (2015). Differentiating between descriptive and interpretive phenomenological research approaches. *Nurse Res.* 22(6). https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.22.6.22.e1344
- McCloud, L. I. (2019). Engaging with the other: Black college students' perceptions of perspective taking at historically White colleges and universities (Order No. 22583698) [Doctoral dissertation, University of Iowa]. ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global.
- McKeague, L., Hennessy, E., O'Driscoll, C., & Heary, C. (2015). Retrospective accounts of self-stigma experienced by young people with attention-deficit/hyperactivity

- disorder (ADHD) or depression. *Psychiatric Rehabilitation Journal*, *38*(2), 158–163. https://doi.org/10.1037/prj0000121
- Meza, J. I., Owen, E. B., & Hinshaw, S. P. (2016). Response inhibition, peer preference and victimization, and self-harm: Longitudinal associations in young adult women with and without ADHD. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, *44*(2), 323-334. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-015-0036-5
- Minev, M., Petrova, B., Mineva, K., Petkova, M., & Strebkova, R. (2018). Self-esteem in adolescents. *Trakia Journal of Sciences*, 16(2), 114-118.
  doi:10.15547/tjs.2018.02.007
- Mohajan, H. K. (2017). Two criteria for good measurements in research: Validity and reliability. *Annals of Spiru Haret University. Economic Series*, 17(4), 59-82.
- Molitor, S. J., Oddo, L. E., Eadeh, H.-M., & Langberg, J. M. (2019). Executive function deficits in adolescents with ADHD: Untangling possible sources of heterogeneity. *Journal of Emotional & Behavioral Disorders*, 27(3), 165–177. https://doi.org/10.1177/1063426618763125
- Najafi, M., Akouchekian, S., Ghaderi, A., Mahaki, B., & Rezaei, M. (2017). Multiple
  Intelligences Profiles of Children with Attention Deficit and Hyperactivity
  Disorder in Comparison with Nonattention Deficit and Hyperactivity Disorder.

  \*Advanced Biomedical Research\*, 6, 148. https://doi.org/10.4103/abr.abr 222 15
- National Center for Educational Statistics. (2018). *College enrollment rates*. https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator\_cpb.asp
- National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and

- Behavioral Research. (1979). *The Belmont report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research*. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. https://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/regulations-and-policy/belmont-report/read-the-belmont-report/index.html
- National Institutes of Mental Health. (2015). *Child and adolescent mental health*. https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/topics/child-and-adolescent-mental-health
- Neel, R., & Lassetter, B. (2019). The stigma of perceived irrelevance: An affordance-management theory of interpersonal invisibility. *Psychological Review*, *126*(5), 634–659. https://doi.org/10.1037/rev0000143
- Oehrlein, E. M., Burcu, M., Safer, D. J., & Zito, J. M. (2016). National trends in ADHD diagnosis and treatment: Comparison of youth and adult office-based visits.

  \*Psychiatric Services\*, (9), 964. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201500269
- Oexle, N., & Corrigan, P. W. (2018). Understanding mental illness stigma toward persons with multiple stigmatized conditions: Implications of intersectionality theory. *Psychiatric Services*, (5), 587. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201700312
- Opara, I., Assan, M. A., Pierre, K., Gunn III, J. F., Metzger, I., Hamilton, J., & Arugu, E. (2020). Suicide among black children: An integrated model of the interpersonal-psychological theory of suicide and intersectionality theory for researchers and clinicians. *Journal of Black Studies*, *51*(6), 611–631. https://doi.org/10.1177/0021934720935641
- O'Shay-Wallace, S. (2020). "We Weren't Raised that Way": Using Stigma Management Communication Theory to Understand How Families Manage the Stigma of

- Substance Abuse. *Health Communication*, *35*(4), 465–474. https://doi.org/10.1080/10410236.2019.1567443
- Parker, R. (2018). A small-scale study investigating staff and student perceptions of the barriers to a preventative approach for adolescent self-harm in secondary schools in Wales—a grounded theory model of stigma. *Public Health*, *159*, 8–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2018.03.016
- Parra, A., & Argibay, J. C. (2016). Exploratory study of the temperament theory and paranormal experiences. *Journal of the Society for Psychical Research*, 80.
- Patton, L. D., Renn, K. A., Guido, F. M., & Quaye, S. J. (2016). Student development in college: Theory, research, and practice (3rd ed.). Jossey Bass.
- Prevatt, F., Smith, S. M., Diers, S., Marshall, D., Coleman, J., Valler, E., & Miller, N. (2017). ADHD coaching with college students: Exploring the processes involved in motivation and goal completion. *Journal of College Student Psychotherapy*, 31(2), 93–111. https://doi.org/10.1080/87568225.2016.1240597
- Primm, A. B. (2018). College students of color: Confronting the complexities of diversity, culture, and mental health. *Higher Education Today*. https://www.higheredtoday.org
- Qiu, W., & Gullett, W. (2017). Quantitative analysis for maritime delimitation:

  Reassessing the Bay of Bengal delimitation between Bangladesh and Myanmar.

  Marine Policy, 78, 45-54. doi:10.1016/j.marpol.2017.01.011
- Rahimi, C., & Shojaei, M. A. (2017). Studying the emotional intelligence and emotion regulation skills in adults with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD).

- International Journal of Applied Behavioral Sciences, 4(4), 40-49. https://doi.org/10.22037/ijabs.v4i4.22308
- Robinson, T., Jacobsen, R., & Foster, T. (2015). Group narrative therapy for women with attention □ deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Adultspan Library*, *14*(1), 24-34. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2161-0029.2015.00034.x
- Saleh, A., Fuchs, C., Taylor, W. D., & Niarhos, F. (2018). Evaluating the consistency of scales used in adult attention deficit hyperactivity disorder assessment of collegeaged adults. *Journal of American College Health*, 66(2), 98–105. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2017.1377206
- Scherer, H. L., Snyder, J. A., & Fisher, B. S. (2016). Intimate partner victimization among college students with and without disabilities: Prevalence of and relationship to emotional well-being. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, *31*(1), 49–80. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260514555126
- Sfrisi, S. J., Deemer, S., Tamakloe, D., & Herr, O. E. (2017). The Investigation of the learning style preferences and academic performance of elementary students with ADHD. *Excellence in Education Journal*, *6*(2), 32–49.
- Shufutinsky, A. (2020). Employing use of self for transparency, rigor, trustworthiness, and credibility in qualitative organizational research methods. *OD Practitioner*, 52(1), 50-58.
- Smyth, A., Dipeolu, A., Davies, L., Hargrave, S., & Stevenson, A. R. (2015). Living with ADHD: The unique career development challenges facing women with ADHD.

  \*Career Planning and Adult Development Journal, 32(4).

- https://www.questia.com/library/journal/1P3-4269279001/living-with-adhd-the-unique-career-development-challenges
- Snyder, T. D., de Brey, C., Dillow, S.A. (2018). Total fall enrollment in degree granting postsecondary institutions, by level and control of institution and race/ethnicity of student selected years, 1976 through 2015. Table 306.20 in Digest of Education Statistics 2016, 52nd ed., NCES 2017-094. Washington: U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics.
- Srivastava, M., de Boer, A. A., & Pijl, S. J. (2017). Preparing for the inclusive classroom: changing teachers' attitudes and knowledge. *Teacher Development*, *21*(4), 561–579. https://doi.org/10.1080/13664530.2017.1279681
- Stergiopoulos E., Rosenburg N. (2020) Intersectional Identities. In: Meeks L., Neal Boylan L. (eds) Disability as Diversity. Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-46187-4\_3
- Stewart, D. L. (2018). Whiteness as collective memory in student publications at midwestern liberal arts colleges, 1945–1965. American Educational Research Journal, *56*(1), 3–38.
- Stibbe, T., Huang, J., Paucke, M., Ulke, C., & Strauss, M. (2020). Gender differences in adult ADHD: Cognitive function assessed by the test of attentional performance. *PLoS ONE*, *10*.
- Suades-González, E., Forns, J., García-Esteban, R., López-Vicente, M., Esnaola, M., Álvarez-Pedrerol, M., Julvez, J., Cáceres, A., Basagaña, X., López-Sala, A., & Sunyer, J. (2017). A longitudinal study on attention development in primary

- school children with and without teacher-reported symptoms of ADHD. *Frontiers in psychology*, *8*, 655. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00655
- Sundler, A. J., Lindberg, E., Nilsson, C., & Palmér, L. (2019). Qualitative thematic analysis based on descriptive phenomenology. *Nursing open*, *6*(3), 733-739. https://doi.org/10.1002/nop2.275
- Taylor D and Richards D (2019). Triple jeopardy: Complexities of racism, sexism, and ageism on the experiences of mental health stigma among young Canadian black women of Caribbean descent. *Front. Sociol.* 4:43. http://doi: 10.3389/fsoc.2019.00043
- Thoma, P., Sonnenburg, S., Marcinkowski, N., Juckel, G., Edel, M.-A., & Suchan, B. (2020). Social problem solving in adult patients with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *Psychiatry Research*, *285*, 112721. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2019.112721
- Thurston, I. B., Hardin, R., Decker, K., Arnold, T., Howell, K. H., & Phares, V. (2018).

  Black and white parents' willingness to seek help for children's internalizing and externalizing symptoms. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 74(1), 161–177.

  https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.22495
- Tinklenberg, J., Patel, B., Gelman, K., & Albucher, R. (2018). Assessing adult attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) in the university setting. *Journal of American College Health*, 66(2), 141–144. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2017.1389733
- Turan, J. M. Elafros, M. A., Logie, C. H., Banik, S., Turan, B., Crockett, K. B.,

- Percosolido, & Murry, S. M. (2019). Challenges and opportunities in examining and addressing intersectional stigma and health. BMC Medicine, *17*(7). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-018-1246-9
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2015). *Quick Facts*. https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/US/ PST045218
- U.S. Department of Education. (2017). National Center for Education Statistics,Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System (IPEDS).https://nces.ed.gov/programs/raceindicators/indicator\_ree.asp
- Van Rijnsoever, F. J. (2017). (I can't get no) saturation: a simulation and guidelines for sample sizes in qualitative research. *PloS one*, *12*(7), e0181689. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0181689
- Von Robertson, R., & Chaney, C. (2017). "I know it (racism) still exists here:" African American males at a predominantly white institution (PWI). Humboldt Journal of Social Relations, *1*(39), 260-282.
- Winkle-Wagner, R. (2015). Having their lives narrowed down? The state of black women's college success. *Review of Educational Research*, (2), 171.
- Wymbs, B. T., & Gidycz, C. A. (2020). Examining link between childhood ADHD and sexual assault victimization. *Journal of attention disorders*, 1087054720923750. https://doi.org/10.1177/1087054720923750
- Xu, A., Baysari, M. T., Stocker, S. L., Leow, L. J., Day, R. O., & Carland, J. E. (2020).Researchers' views on, and experiences with, the requirement to obtain informed consent in research involving human participants: a qualitative study. *BMC*

- *medical ethics*, 21(1), 1-11.
- Yates, T. M., Tyrell, F. A., & Masten, A. S. (2015). Resilience theory and the practice of positive psychology from individuals to societies. Promoting human flourishing in work, health, education, and everyday life. *Positive Psychology in Practice*, 773-788.
- Young, J. A., Lind, C., Orange, J. B., & Savundranayagam, M. Y. (2019). Expanding current understandings of epistemic injustice and dementia: Learning from stigma theory. *Journal of Aging Studies*, 48, 76–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaging.2019.01.003
- Young, S., Adamo, N., Ásgeirsdóttir, B. B., Branney, P., Beckett, M., Colley, W.,
  Cubbin, S., Deeley, Q., Farrag, E., Gudjonsson, G., Hill, P., Hollingdale, J., Kilic,
  O., Lloyd, T., Mason, P., Paliokosta, E., Perecherla, S., Sedgwick, J., Skirrow, C.,
  Tierney, K., ... & Woodhouse, E. (2020). Females with ADHD: An expert
  consensus statement taking a lifespan approach providing guidance for the
  identification and treatment of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder in girls and
  women. *BMC psychiatry*, 20(1), 1-27. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-020-02707-9

## Appendix: Interview Instrument

Hello, my name is Angela Elahi. I am a Ph. D student at Walden University's School of Psychology Program, specializing in Educational Psychology. The study that I am conducting is entitled: The Lived Experiences of Intersectional Stigma of African American College women with Attention-Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder. This study's results may bring social change by providing college administrators with a better understanding of the needs and challenges of African American women with ADHD and provide data to assist in developing support and services that will assist in the academic success of this population. This interview is completely voluntary, and you may stop the interview at any time for any reason.

RESEARCH QUESTION	INTERVIEW QUESTIONS
RQ Qualitative: How do African American women in college with ADHD describe their lived experiences of intersectional stigmas?	IQ1: Can you tell me about your experiences in college? Probe: What was your relationship with your professors/fellow students?
	IQ2: Have you encountered any acts of discrimination related to your being an African American woman with ADHD attending college? Probe: Acts of microaggressions? Probe: Acts of stigma? Probe: How did it make you feel?
	IQ3: Please describe the support services that have been the most helpful to you. Probe: What resources were helpful. Probe: Tutoring/Advisors/Resources

Thank you for taking the time to participate in my study. I appreciate your willingness to meet with me to share your thoughts about your experiences. It was very informative. I will forward a copy of your transcript to you for your review. If you have any questions or concerns, please do not hesitate to contact me.